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COMMISSION'S FINAL PROPOSALS

INTRODUCTION

1.

On 26 July 1985 we wrote to Berkshire County Council announcing our

intention to undertake a review of the county under section 48(1)
Government Act 1972.

of the Local

Copies of our letter were sent to all the principal local

authorities and parishes in Berkshire and in the adjoining counties of
Buckinghamshire, Hampshire, Oxfordshire, Surrey and Wiltshire.

Copies were also

sent to the National and County Associations of Local Councils, the Members of
Parliament with constituency interests; the headquarters of the main political
parties, and government departments which might have an interest, as well as to
the North-West Thames, Eastern and Oxford Regional Health Authorities, British
Telecom, the Eastern and Southern Electricity Boards, the North-Thames,
Southern, South-Eastern, and South-Western Regional Gas Boards, the Southern
Thames and Wessex Water Authorities, and English Tourist Board, the Local
Government Chronicle, and Municipal Journal and the local television and radio
stations serving the area.

2.

The County Councils were requested, in co-operation with the other local

authorities concerned, to assist us in publicising the start of the review by
inserting a notice for two successive weeks in local newspapers covering the
areas concerned.

The County Councils were also asked to ensure that the issue

of the consultation letter was drawn to the attention of those concerned with

the administration of services such as the police and the administration of
justice, in respect of which they have a statutory function.

3.

A period of six months from the date of the letter was allowed for all local

authorities, including those in the surrounding counties, and any person or body
interested in the review, to submit to us their views in detail on whether
changes to the county boundaries were desirable and, if so, what those changes
should be and how they would serve the interests of effective and convenient
local government,

THE SUBMISSIONS MADE TO US

4.

In response to our letter we received representations from Berkshire County

Council and a number of other local authorities, as well as from various other
interested organisations and persons in the area.
attached Schedule 1.

These are listed in the

We also received individual representations from over 750

members of the public, and two petitions, one with a total of 2,254 signatures
from residents of South Oxfordshire, the other with a total of 371 signatures
from residents of Mortimer West End in Hampshire.

5.

The submissions made to us included various suggestions for changes to

Berkshire's boundaries with Buckinghamshire, Hampshire, Oxfordshire, Surrey and
Wiltshire.

The suggestions for changes to the Berkshire/Wiltshire boundary

are being dealt with under the review of Wiltshire which is still in progress.
Details of the suggestions made in respect of Berkshire's other boundaries and
our initial conclusions are set out below.

SUGGESTIONS FOR MAJOR CHANGES AND OUR INITIAL CONCLUSIONS

(a)

6.

West of Slough

Berkshire County Council's original submission for the area west of Slough

provided for the transfer to Berkshire from Buckinghamshire of part of the

district of South Bucks comprising the parish of Dorney, together with part of
the parish of Taplow and the Lent Rise ward of the parish of Burnham.
claimed that the area looked to, and was part of, Slough.

It was

The County Council

subsequently extended its suggestions to bring into Berkshire all of South Bucks
south of the M40 Motorway.

Two alternative options were submitted by

Buckinghamshire County Council - a minor tidying up of the existing boundary
where it cut through properties, and more substantial recommendations involving
a return to the pre-1974 boundary of the River Thames.

This latter scheme would

have resulted in the transfer to Buckinghamshire of the borough of Slough and
the parishes of Eton, Datchet, Horton and Wraysbury.

Opposition to both the

original and the-extended recommendations of Berkshire County Council was
expressed by Buckinghamshire County Council, Slough Borough Council, South Bucks
District Council, the parish councils of Burnham, Beaconsfield, Denham, Dorney,
Farnham, Gerrards Cross, Hedgerley, Iver, Stoke Poges, Taplow and Wexham, and by
Dr Alan Glyn MP, Sir'John Page MP, and Mr Tim Smith MP, and by a large number of
organisations representing residents, of the area affected.

Over 300 private

individuals also wrote to us objecting to Berkshire County Council's
suggestions.

Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council expressed general support

for the Berkshire County Council submission.

7.

After careful consideration we concluded, from the views expressed to us and

our own assessment of the nature of the area, that Taplow was separate from the
Maidenhead community, whilst Dorney was quite different from Slough and had
little link with Windsor across the river; this suggested to us that both areas
should remain in Buckinghamshire.

We also formed the view that although the

Lent Rise ward of Burnham adjoined Slough, it was different in character, and we
noted that the residents claimed a closer affinity with Burnham village to the
north and with South Bucks district as a whole.

We also considered the further

suggestion of Berkshire County Council to transfer a larger part of South Bucks
district,

and Buckinghamshire County Council's proposal to return to the pre-

1974 boundary along the River Thames.

We concluded that there was insufficient

evidence to show that such large-scale changes would result in more effective
and convenient local government.

8.

We recognised, however, that the present county boundary west of Slough was

unsatisfactory.

We therefore decided to adopt as our draft proposals the

original, limited suggestions of Buckinghamshire County Council which, by using
Huntercombe Lane as the western boundary between Slough and Burnham, would
resolve the anomalies caused by the existing boundary running through
properties.

Electoral Consequences.

9.

We noted that our draft proposals would not have a significant effect on the

electoral entitlements at either district or county level in either Berkshire or
Buckinghamshire.

(b)

Colnbrook/Povle:

10.

Berkshire County Council supported by the East Berkshire Health Authority

and Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council, proposed transferring to Slough,
Berkshire, the Colnbrook ward of the parish of Iver from the district of
South Bucks (Buckinghamshire), plus part of the unparished borough of Spelthorne
(Surrey).

The County Council's object was to unite in one county and district,

the areas of Brands Hill (Slough), Colnbrook and Poyle, (including the Poyle
Trading Estate).

These were seen as being effectively one community at present

divided by local government boundaries.

Alternative suggestions were submitted

by Buckinghamshire County Council, which provided for the inclusion of the whole
area excluding the Trading Estate, within the district of South Bucks, and by
Surrey County Council, who argued that Colnbrook and Poyle were separate
communities and that Poyle and the Trading Estate should remain within the
borough of Spelthorne.

11.

Support for the Buckinghamshire County Council scheme was expressed by

South Bucks District Council and the parish councils of Beaconsfield, Farnham,
Gerrards Cross, Hedgerley, Iver, Stoke Poges and Wexham, and by Dr Alan Glyn MP.
Slough Borough Council asked that its boundaries be clearly defined but did'not

comment specifically on the various alternatives.

A number of local

organisations wrote expressing support for the Buckinghamshire recommendations
whilst the Poyle Residents' Association endorsed the submission of Surrey County
Council.

Generally, however, the individual residents affected had expressed no

view.

12.

We felt that the area clearly suffered from being split between seven local

authorities.

We concluded that Brands Hill was part of Slough, and that

Colnbrook extended from it and merged into the residential area of Poyle with no
discernible break.

The Colnbrook/Poyle area appeared to us, however, quite

remote from Iver (South Bucks) and the M4 Motorway constituted a definite
barrier to the north.

In the longer term the M25 might be a possible boundary

for this area to the east but this would have meant realigning the Greater
London boundary, which at that stage we were precluded from considering.

The

whole area.seemed to us to be a logical eastern extension of Berkshire's eastwest axis.

While the work-force of the Trading Estate was no doubt drawn from

a much wider area than Colnbrook and Poyle alone, the Estate appeared somewhat
remote from the rest of Spelthorne lying to the south-east.

13.

We decided, on balance, to adopt Berkshire County Council's scheme for the

purpose of our draft proposals, which would unite the whole Colnbrook/Poyle
area, including the Trading Estate, in the borough of Slough, in Berkshire.

Electoral Consequences

14.

We noted that our draft proposals would entail the transfer of a total of

1,968 electors to Slough and that to afford them proper representation at
borough level would require an additional borough councillor for a newly
constituted Colnbrook and Poyle borough ward.

That part of Colnbrook presently

in the parish of Iver constitutes the single-member Iver (Colnbrook) district
ward of South Bucks District Council.

Its transfer to Slough would therefore

result in the reduction of the present South Bucks District Council from 41 to
40 councillors.

The loss of some 1,115 electors from the Moors borough ward of

Spelthorne would reduce its electorate to a level at which it would no longer
justify separate representation but we felt this could be resolved by adding the
remainder to the adjoining Stanwell North borough ward, increasing the present
number of councillors for that ward, which is currently under represented, from
two to three members.

This would result in an improved level of representation

for the Stanwell North borough ward and at the same time leave the size of the
Spelthorne Borough Council unchanged.

15.

We also considered the effect of our draft proposals on the county

electoral arrangements.

We felt that we could legitimately add the Colnbrook

and Poyle area to the existing Langley East electoral division of Slough - which
has the smallest councillor/electorate ratio of any Berkshire district - without
creating an extra seat.

The loss of some 870 electors from the Iver Colnbrook

electoral division of Sou.th Bucks district, in Buckinghamshire, could be
absorbed without having a significant detrimental effect on its present
entitlement but we felt that the electoral division would need to be renamed
simply "Iver" to avoid confusion.

Similarly, the loss of electors from the

Stanwell electoral division of Spelthorne, in Surrey, could be absorbed without
any significant adverse effect

(c)

16.

Sunningdale

We were aware that the current boundaries in Sunningdale had given rise to

much comment in recent years.

Berkshire County Council's submission provided

for the transfer from the Surrey boroughs of Runnymede and Surrey Heath of those
parts of Sunningdale presently in those boroughs, and thus for the unification
of what was seen as the Sunningdale community within the borough of Windsor and
Maidenhead.

Its

suggestions were supported by Bracknell District Council,

Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council and the parish councils of Sandhurst and
Sunningdale.

Windlesham Parish Council, whilst accepting the basic concept of

the unification of Sunningdale, believed the alternative boundary alignments
proposed by both Surrey County Council and Surrey Heath Borough Council were
more appropriate.

These would have placed the Sunningdale community, as they

saw it, in the district of Surrey Heath.

Further support for their suggestions

came from Runnymede Borough Council and Chobham Parish Council, as well as from
a number of organisations representing residents of -the area.

Several private

individuals also wrote expressing support for the Surrey County Council scheme.

17.

From our own assessment of the nature of the area and the submissions made

to us, we concluded that there was little difference in character between the
Berkshire and Surrey parts of Sunningdale.

We considered that the boundaries

suggested by Surrey County Council and Surrey Heath Borough Council would leave
the Sunningdale community divided.

In addition, their suggested boundaries

would not be easily identifiable on the ground and failed to give due weight to
the fact that Sunningdale merged into the built-up area of Ascot to the northwest.

On the other hand, the Berkshire County Council submission would unite

the whole Sunningdale community within one county whilst at the same time
providing a clear break with Surrey to the south-east. We therefore decided to
adopt the Berkshire County Council scheme as the basis of our draft proposals.

Electoral Consequences

18.

We noted that under our draft proposals 1,288 electors would be transferred

to the Sunningdale and South Ascot ward of Windsor and Maidenhead Borough
Council from two boroughs in Surrey:

395 electors from the Virginia Water ward

of Runnymede Borough Council and 893 electors from the Chobham and Windlesham
wards of Surrey Heath Borough Council as detailed in the Annex to this report.
It would not have a significant effect on the district or county entitlement
figures in either Windsor and Maidenhead (Berkshire) or Runnymede or Surrey
Heath (Surrey).

(d) Mortimer West End/Tadlev/Pamber Heath

19.

Berkshire County Council's submission for this area provided for the

transfer of the parish of Mortimer West End from the borough of Basingstoke and
Deane, in Hampshire, to the district of Newbury, in Berkshire and for the

transfer of the South ward of the parish of Aldermaston (which is contiguous
with the built-up area of Tadley) from Newbury to Basingstoke and Deane.

It

was argued that the present Berkshire/Hampshire boundary, which had stood for
centuries, now divided settlements which belonged together and that its
suggested realignment would provide a more logical line for Berkshire's southern
boundary and result in the more effective provision of services.

The major

service centres for Mortimer and Mortimer West End are Reading and Basingstoke,
both about nine miles away from the centre of the parish of Mortimer West End,
but with Reading slightly closer to Mortimer itself.

Reading is the larger of

the two and, it was claimed, attracts more usage than Basingstoke, and is a
more significant centre for employment. Access by public transport from
Mortimer to Reading was said to be good, with an hourly bus service.

There is

no bus service to Basing.stoke. A train service operates to both Reading and
Basingstoke from Mortimer station, but this is two miles away from the built-up
part of the'parish of Mortimer West End.

Although the Berkshire County Council

scheme would not involve the transfer of any schools it recognised that the
nearest secondary school in the area is at Burghfield, Berkshire, about 14 miles
from the built-up part oif Mortimer West End.
school is at Baughurst, i;ix miles away.
is in Mortimer village.

The nearest Hampshire secondary

The nearest centre for adult education

In the past Mortimer West End has been provided with

some meals-on-wheels from Berkshire, because of the ease of linking provision
with Mortimer.

Berkshire, County Council maintained that similar considerations

would apply to other domicilary services, although up till now the pattern of
provision for most of those services had been constrained by the administrative
boundaries.

The County Council cited the example of a residential home and day-

care facilities for the elderly at Mortimer which would be readily accessible to
residents of Mortimer West End.

20.

Berkshire County Council also claimed that access to the central

administrative offices at County level would be improved for the residents of
Mortimer West End; the Berkshire offices at Shinfield Park, Reading being only
about seven miles away compared with 26 miles from the Hampshire County offices
at Winchester.

Accessibility to District Council offices would be marginally

worse; the residents would have a slightly longer journey, being about 12 miles
from Newbury, as against nine from Basingstoke.

21.

Hampshire County Council, in submitting a slightly revised realignment,

accepted the need for some change at Tadley but was not persuaded that Berkshire
County Council's submission for Mortimer West End would result in more effective
and convenient local government.

It did not dissent from the points made by

Berkshire County Council about the provision of County Council services in the
area, although it said that the provision of meals-on-wheels from Berkshire was
minimal and that there was no evidence that social services could be delivered
less satisfactorily from Hampshire than from Berkshire.

It contested, however,

the claim that the settlement of Mortimer was now straddling the County
boundary.

It said that Mortimer had developed towards the small existing built-

up settlement in the northern part of Mortimer West End which was of much older
origins than the newer development immediately to the east, and that it was
quite different in character from Mortimer.

Its view were endorsed by the

parish councils of Mortimer West End, Silchester and Tadley and by Mr Andrew
Hunter MP.

22.

Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council, in supporting the views of Hampshire

County Council, suggested that two additional areas of land, one at Pamber Heath
and one at the Pineapple Public House, should also be transferred to Hampshire.
Newbury District Council supported the suggested transfer of Pamber Heath whilst
Aldermaston Parish Council objected both to the transfer of its South Ward and
to the further suggestions of Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council.
of organisations representing residents also wrote to us.

A number

In the main, they had

no firm view about the transfer of the South Ward of Aldermaston to Hampshire,
but opposed the transfer of Mortimer West End, as did those residents who wrote
to us direct or had endorsed the petition containing 371 signatures, claiming
that the settlement of Mortimer West End was old and separate from Berkshire to
the north.

23.

The parish of Mortimer West End as a whole did not appear to us to have

much affinity with Berkshire, although there appeared to be a clear case for

transferring to that county the built-up area adjoining the Berkshire part of
the

community.

As the original views expressed by Berkshire County Council and

Hampshire County Council had shown, the wedge and the settlement of Mortimer are
now linked physically,

whatever the historic origins of Mortimer and the

wedge, we considered that by virtue of development they had now become one
continuous built-up area and that local government

services could more

effectively be provided if. they were under the auspices of one county and one
district structure.

Furthermore there was clearly a break between the

wedge and the other scattered settlements that made up the rest of the parish of
Mortimer West End,

We considered that a new boundary was needed drawn tightly

around the wedge so as to unite it for local government purposes with the
village of Mortimer in Berkshire, in a way that would minimise the loss to the
parish of Mortimer West End.

This seemed to us to accord at parish level with

the general approach advocated in DOE Circular 121/77, namely that parish
boundaries should reflect the break between communities.

24.

The Berkshire extensions to the Tadley and Pamber Heath communities clearly

ought, in our view, to be part of Hampshire, but we considered that the
realignment suggested by Easingstoke and Deane Borough Council was too
extensive.

We decided that the area to be transferred in the vicinity of Tadley

should include the South ward of Aldermaston plus a small triangular area of
land bounded by the B3051 road whilst the transfer of land at Pamber Heath
should be limited to the residential area.

Electoral Consequences

25.

We noted that under our draft proposals, the Tadley North ward of

Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council would gain 668 electors from the
Aldermaston ward of Newbury District Council and the Mortimer ward of Newbury
District Council would gain 542 electors from the Silchester ward of Basingstoke
and Deane Borough Council, as detailed in the Annex to this report.

Our draft

proposal would have little significant effect on the electoral arrangements at
county level.
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(e) Minor Realignments

26.

The submission by Berkshire County Council also advocated a number of

relatively minor adjustments to the county boundary along the River Thames and
at other points.

These changes were, in general, agreed by the local

authorities involved and we decided to incorporate them into our draft
proposals.

(i)

The areas were as follows:-

Shiplake:

The boundary between Berkshire and Oxfordshire along the

River Thames from the small island called The Lynch, northwards past
Wargrave to Wargrave Marsh, does not consistently follow the centre of the
river and divides the Lynch.

It was proposed to relocate the boundary in

the centre of the main channel, taking the whole of the Lynch,
Phillimore's Island and the Henley Sailing Club House into Berkshire but
leaving the island at Shiplake Lock in Oxfordshire, and the island
opposite Wargrove Manor in Berkshire.

(ii)

Mill End. Hambledon:

The present boundary between Berkshire and

Buckinghamshire does not follow the centre of the main channel and divides
two small islands at the lock and opposite Hambledon Mill.

It was

proposed that the boundary should be taken along the main channel to the
north of Hambledon Lock and to the south of the island at Hambledon Mill.

(iii)

Culham Court:

The present boundary between Berkshire and

Buckinghamshire divides the island opposite Culham Court Gardens.

It was

proposed to alter the boundary to follow the centre of the main channel to
the north of the island.

(iv)

Frogmill:

The existing boundary between Berkshire and

Buckinghamshire divides two islands opposite Frogmill Farm,

It was

proposed to take the boundary along the centre of the main channel to the
north of the two divided islands, but to the south of the third island.
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(v)

Hurley and Temple Locks_L

At Hurley Lock the existing boundary

between Berkshire and Buckinghamshire divides two small islands and at
Temple Lock one is Land is divided.

It was proposed to take the boundary

along the centre o,f the main channel in both cases, ie to the north at
Hurley Lock and to the south of the Lock and its associated island at
Temple Lock.

(vi)

River Thames from Bisham Abbey to CoJLntporholme:

Opposite Bisham

Abbey the present boundary between Berkshire and Buckinghamshire diverges
from the centre of the river onto the Buckinghamshire bank for a short
distance.

It was proposed to remove this anomaly by taking the boundary

along the centre of the river.

Lock Island at Marlow, which is inhabited,

is at present divided by the county boundary.

It was proposed to take the

boundary to the south of Lock Island, along the centre of the main
channel, so that the entire island is in Buckinghamshire.

To the east of

Marlow the boundary runs along the northern bank of the river.

It was

proposed to adjust the boundary to the centre of the main channel.

(vii)

River Thames near Bourne End and Cookham:

The present boundary

between Berkshire and Buckinghamshire north of Cookham runs along the
Buckinghamshire bank of the River Thames but some parts of the
Buckinghamshire properties fronting the river are in Berkshire.

It was

proposed to tie the boundary to the centre of the river as far as Cookham
Bridge, leaving the bridge in Berkshire.

(viii)

Runnymede:

The existing boundary between Berkshire and Surrey

departs from the centre of the river at the Gas Works and the Runnymede
Hotel, dividing both those properties.

It was proposed to adjust the

boundary to follow the centre of the river, placing the Gas Works and
Hotel wholly in Surrey, while Holm Island would remain in Berkshire.

(ix)

Bishopgate: The settlement of Bishopgate, which is mainly in

Surrey, is divided by the present line of the county boundary isolating a
few properties in Berkshire.

It was proposed to adjust the boundary to
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the north, drawing it around the Dell, Park Place, and the cottages, to
associate those properties with the rest of the settlement in Surrey.

(x)

Royal Military Academy. Sandhurst: The present county boundary

between Berkshire and.Surrey divides Victory College.

It was proposed

that the boundary should be moved to the south so that the whole College
is taken into Berkshire.

(xi)

Blackwater River:

At several places the boundary between Berkshire

and Hampshire does not follow the course of the river which has changed
over the years.

Those places are at Thatchers or Little Ford, Joulding's

Ford, Well House, Eversley Bridge, Finchampstead Bridge and several other
unnamed points.

It was proposed to realign the boundary so that it would

follow the centre line of the river.

(xii)

River Enborne:

The county boundary between Berkshire and

Hampshire no longer follows the course of the River Enborne at Wash Water
Bridge, Horris Hill School, Sandleford Place and Hyde End.

The proposal

in each case was to realign the boundary with the present course of the
river.

(xiii)

"The Swan" at Goring:

The county boundary between Berkshire and

Hampshire lies to the west of the Berkshire bank of the River Thames for
a short distance at Goring, leaving a small area of Oxfordshire on the
Berkshire side of the river and dividing the Swan Hotel.

It was proposed

that the boundary should be adjusted so that the whole of the west bank
and the Hotel would be in Berkshire.

(xiv)

"The Swan" at Pangbourne:

There is a small diversion in the

present boundary between Berkshire and Oxfordshire from the south bank of
the River Thames which divides the premises of the Swan Hotel, and leaves
a small part of Oxfordshire to the south of the river.

It was proposed

to adjust the boundary at this point to follow the south bank of the
river, so putting the Hotel entirely in Berkshire.
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(xv)

The Grotto Estate. Basildon:

There is a small diversion in the

present boundary between Berkshire and Oxfordshire opposite the Grotto
Estate on the River Thames, which leaves a small area of land on the
north bank within Berkshire.

Following a submission by Basildon Parish

Council it was proposed to adjust the boundary at this point to follow
the north bank of the river, so putting the land in question in
Oxfordshire.

(xvi)

Swallowfield Link Road:

We decided to include in our draft

proposals a change suggested by Swallowfield Parish Council in Berkshire
regarding its boundary with the parish of Heckfield in Hampshire.
Following the construction of a link road at the southern end of the
Swallowfield By-pass it was proposed to re-align the boundary along the
link road and thereby place a small parcel of amenity land said to be
used by Swallowfield residents in Berkshire.

INTERIM DECISIONS TO MAKE NO PROPOSALS

27.

Suggestions for change to the boundaries of five other areas were put

forward.

We took an interim decision to make no proposals in respect of these

areas for the reasons explained below:-

(a)

North of Re_ading

28.

Berkshire County Council and Wokinghara District Council, supported by Early

Town Council, suggested l:he transfer to Berkshire of the five South Oxfordshire
parishes north of Reading (ie Eye and Dunsden, Kidmore End, Mapledurhara,
Rotherfield Peppard and Conning Common).

One of the arguments in favour of such

a transfer was that it would facilitate the provision of a third Thames
Bridge.

The change was opposed by Oxfordshire County Council, South Oxfordshire

District Council, and the. parish councils of Aston Upthorpe, Goring Harpesden,
Henley-on-Thames, Highmocr, Kidmore End, Mapledurham, Pishill with Stoner,
Rotherfield Peppard, South Stoke, Sonning Common, Swyncombe, Rotherfield Greys,
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Shiplake, Whitchurch and Woodcote.

A large number of organisations representing

residents affected by the suggestions, together with over 300 private
individuals, wrote to us opposing any change.

A petition signed by 2,254

residents in South Oxfordshire was sent to us showing that over 96% of the
residents in the five affected parishes and 90% of the residents in the
adjoining parishes opposed any alteration in the present county boundary.

29.

We considered that the area was totally different from Reading and that the

present boundary provided a clear break between the Borough and rural South
Oxfordshire.

This, together with the weight of opposition to the suggestions of

Berkshire County Council, led us to conclude that we should propose a boundary
change only if a very strong case were to be made in terms of the other criteria
by which effective and convenient local government is judged.
a case had not so far been made.

In our view such

With regard to the third Thames Crossing, we

considered that this was a future planning matter, which had not yet been
resolved and could not therefore be a factor in determining a change in the
county boundary at this stage.

(b) Morton and Wravsburv

30.

Surrey County Council and Spelthorne Borough Council suggested the transfer

to them of the parishes of Horton and Wraysbury from the borough of Windsor and
Maidenhead (Berkshire).

Their submission was opposed by Berkshire County

Council, Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council and the parish councils at
Horton and Wraysbury.

31.

We took account of the points made by Windsor and Maidenhead Borough

Council that the area had long-standing links with the parish of Datchet to the
north-west, and that such a transfer would constitute a second change of County
and District authority for the residents in the space of twelve years, as prior
to April 1974 the area had been part of Buckinghamshire.

Furthermore, the

boundary suggested by Surrey County Council and Spelthorne Borough Council
appeared to us not to follow any significant geographical features-, and there
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was some doubt as to whether their suggestions accorded with the wishes of a
majority of the residents.

A poll of residents had been conducted by Spelthorne

Borough Council but Berkshire County Council argued that it had been held on too
narrow a base.

We concluded in the circumstances that there was no compelling

case for any substantial, change to be made to the boundary in this area.
(c) Sandhurst
32.

Sandhurst Town Council had suggested an extension to the agreed minor

realignments of the boundary in its area which are referred to in paragraph
26(x) above.

It advocated the transfer to Berkshire from Surrey of the triangle

of land bounded by the A30, A321 roads and the Wish Stream, using the A30 as the
new county boundary.

It: also suggested the transfer of a parcel of MOD land to

the north of Bagshot Park and the Old Deer Estate from Surrey to Berkshire, and
the transfer to Berkshire of part of Hampshire north of the A30 Trunk Road
including the Bramshill Plantation, Warren Heath and Eversley Common.

Its

suggestions were opposed by Hampshire County Council, Surrey County Council and
Surrey Heath District Council.

Berkshire County Council did not support its

recommendations.
33.

We did not consider that a sufficient case had been made out, in terras of

effective and convenient local government, to justify a change in the county
boundary in the area which did not command the support of the principal local
authorities involved.
(d) White Horse. Uffingi:on
34. Newbury District Council, supported by Wokingham Town Council, suggested
that an area of land near Uffington, in Oxfordshire containing the "Berkshire
White Horse" should be returned to its district. Its scheme was opposed by
Oxfordshire County Council, South Oxfordshire District Council, the Vale of
White Horse District Council and Uffington Parish Council.

The Wessex

Reglonalists were in favour of returning to the pre-1974 boundaries but did not
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support piecemeal changes such as those incorporated in Newbury District
Council's scheme.

Several members of the public supported the idea, but no

arguments had been advanced to show how the proposed change would result in more
effective and convenient local government, notwithstanding the strongly held
local feelings.

35.

Whilst recognising the local view that the historic site of the White

Horse should be in Berkshire, we concluded that there was no compelling reason,
in terms of effective and convenient local government, to justify the further
upheaval in local government structure that would result from a return to
Berkshire of an area which had only become part of Oxfordshire following local
government reorganisation in 1974,

(e) Combe

36.

The Southern Water Authority suggested that the parish of Combe be

transferred from Berkshire to Hampshire to bring the local authority boundary in
line with its own boundary.

No support for the suggestion was forthcoming from

the local authorities involved and we did not consider, in the absence of
obvious difficulties with the present arrangements, that a case for change had
been made.

PUBLICATION OF OUR DRAFT PROPOSALS AND INTERIM DECISIONS

37.

Our draft proposals and interim decisions were published on 27 March 1987

in a letter to Berkshire County Council.

Copies were sent to all those who had

received a copy of our letter of 26 July 1985 and those who had made
representations to us.

Berkshire County Council was asked to arrange, in

conjunction with the other county councils affected, for the publication of a
notice giving details of our draft proposals and interim decisions and to post
copies of it at places where public notices are customarily displayed.

The

County Councils were also asked to place copies of our draft proposals letter on
deposit for inspection at their main offices for a period of eight weeks.
Comments were invited by 26 May 1987.
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RESPONSE TO OUR DRAFT PROPOSALS AND INTERIM DECISIONS:

OUR FINAL PROPOSALS AND

DECISIONS

38.

We received representations from over 290 sources in response to our draft

proposals letter.

These included comments from Berkshire County Council and a

number of the other local authorities concerned, together with representations
from various interested organisations and persons representing the area.
are listed in the attached Schedule 2.

They

We also received individual

representations from over 230 members of the public and two petitions, one with
212 signatures from residents of Pamber Heath and the other signed by 61
residents of the area wes: of Slough.

We also received the results of two

ballots conducted in the Oolnbrook/Poyle area.

One contained 549 signatures

from households in the whole Colnbrook/Poyle area detailing their preference of
local authority in order of merit and one from 384 residents of that part of
Poyle currently in Surrey only couched in similar terms.

39.

As required by section 60(2) of the Local Government Act 1972, we have

considered the representations made to us.

Our final proposals and conclusions,

in the light of the representations about each area, are set out in the
following paragraphs.

(a) West of Slough:

40.

Berkshire County Council,'supported by Windsor and Maidenhead Borough

Council urged us, if we were unable to endorse either of its earlier
submissions, to consider a further realignment in order to improve local
government administration and remove an anomaly in the area.

Its fresh

submission tied the boundary to the A4 road, taking account of significant
development on the southern, side and thereby transferring smaller parts of
Taplow and Burnham plus Dorney to Berkshire.

Slough Borough Council felt that

the boundary should run down the western side of Huntercombe Lane rather than
the middle and should be further realigned from there to the M4 motorway.
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41.

Support for our draft proposals came from Buckinghamshire County Council in

a joint submission with South Bucks District Council.

Both opposed the fresh

recommendations of Berkshire County Council in the strongest possible terms.
The parish councils of Burnham, Dorney and Taplow, together with the
Beaconsfield Constituency Conservative Association, equally rejected these fresh
suggestions which they said carried no support amongst local residents.

This

view was endorsed by four residents although five others residing on the western
side of Huntercombe Lane had expressed a desire to remain in Slough, mainly
because they wanted their children to go to Berkshire schools.

One private

individual, not resident in area, felt the original Berkshire scheme had merit.

Our Final Conclusions

42.

In the light of the comments made to us we established that in this area

parental choice in the field of education would not be affected by the location
of the county boundary.

We also considered that the arguments we have set out

in paragraph 7 above for rejecting Berkshire County Council's original proposals
applied equally to its new suggestions which had no significant degree of local
support.

43.

We therefore decided to confirm as final our draft proposal to limit the

boundary change to the minor adjustment at Huntercorabe Lane, subject only to
placing the boundary on the western side, as suggested by Slough Borough
Council, in order to facilitate road maintenance.

Colnbrook/Pole

44.

Berkshire County Council was pleased that we had adopted its suggestion as

the basis of our draft proposals but wished to recommend one futher minor
realignment.

It felt that the line of the new boundary should follow the M25 as

far south as the present Berkshire boundary with Surrey at Hythe End rather than
the northern edge of the Uraysbury Reservoir.

It claimed that under our draft

proposals the Reservoir would be isolated from the rest of Surrey by the
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motorway which now represents the most obvious boundary.

The County Council

also referred to the consultations carried out locally in conjunction with the
New Colnbrook Residents' Association and employers on the Poyle Trading Estate.
It maintained that the consultation exercise reaffirmed its view that there was
strong local feeling that the area should be united within a single county
structure and should be granted parish status and that Berkshire and Slough were
the obvious authorities to administer the area.

The County Council claimed that

its view was endorsed by Slough Borough Council, Windsor and Maidenhead Borough
Council and several other organisations with an interest in the area.

45.

The New Colnbrook Residents' Association supported the concept of uniting

the area but had no firm view as to which county should administer it.

It urged

us to include in any final proposals provision for the establishment of a
separate warded parish 03; Colnbrook and Poyle and pointed to precedents for this
in Slough.

The Residents' Association also referred to its poll of the area and

commented that the majori.ty vote in favour of Berkshire supported the draft
proposals.

46.

Twenty-four individuals and businesses resident in the area also wrote to

us expressing their support for our draft proposals.

They pointed out the

difficulties encountered under the present arrangements in the fields of
education and health services, road maintenance, planning and policing.

Many

referred to the positive attitude towards business of both Berkshire and Slough
and claimed that the Trading Estate drew its workforce mainly from Slough and
Langley.

47.

We received opposition to our draft proposals from a number of sources.

Buckinghamshire County Council, in a joint submission with South Bucks District
Council, object to the inclusion of Colnbrook in Slough.

It stated it could not

understand how it could be regarded as an extension of Brands Hill since
it predated that area.

J'.t did not accept that Colnbrook was remote from the

rest of South Bucks nor dj.d it seethe various motorways criss-crossing the
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district as barriers to communication.

Both Councils saw the amalgamation

within Buckinghamshire of Colnbrook and Poyle, including the Trading Estate, but
omitting Brands Hill, as a workable alternative.

They claimed that only South

Bucks had lengthy experience of parish councils and only in South Bucks would
the area be entitled to its own representation at district level.

In referring

to the poll conducted by the New Colnbrook Residents' Association, they claimed
that although it seemed to indicate that a number of Buckinghamshire and Surrey
residents wished to transfer to Berkshire, this was not the impression .they had
gained at various local meetings they had conducted in the area. • Similarly they
did not feel that the poll conducted by Surrey County
reflection of people's wishes in the matter as a whole.

Council gave a true
They asked that we

should hold a local meeting ourselves to test the strength of local feeling.

48.

Surrey County Council argued that its detailed research on the patterns of

activity in the area had not made out an overriding case for uniting the
communities but did demonstrate the strong economic and social links that Poyle
has with the rest of Spelthorne.

It remained firmly opposed to any proposals

that would result in the loss of any part of its district and argued that if we
felt the area should be one community it should be within Spelthorne, in Surrey.
It referred to the local consultations held with the two separate Residents'
Associations for Colnbrook and Poyle and to the different aims the two
Associations apparently had - that for Colnbrbok wanting the whole area,
including Brands Hill and Poyle, unified in one county structure whilst the
Poyle Associations main concern was apparently to remain in Spelthorne, in
Surrey.

It claimed that our draft proposals had met with no support at a

meeting with the Colnbrook Employers' Association which had concerned itself
with Surrey County Council's proposed improvements to the road system in the
area.

In a survey organised by it and Spelthorne Borough Council it was

maintained that whilst many people remained loyal to their existing counties
some 77% of residents wanted to be in Spelthorne and only 15% wanted to be in
Berkshire.
had

Spelthorne Borough Council endorsed all that Surrey County Council

contended and felt that our draft proposals would result in an oddly shaped

boundary.

It claimed that the arguments we had advanced for not changing the
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boundary at Horton and Wraysbury applied equally to Colnbrook and Poyle, in that
no evidence had been produced by Berkshire to show its ideas accorded with the
views of the residents.

The M4 was held to be a more effective barrier between

Slough and the Colnbrook/Poyle area than our intended use of the Reservoir as a
boundary in the vicinity of Horton and Wraysbury.

49.

The Poyle Residents' Association considered that Poyle should be part of

Surrey, and that the wishes of the residents as evinced in its poll clearly
showed this: most of the Poyle children went to schools in Stanwell and Ashford,
in Surrey and were provided with free transport.

It was alleged that the free

transport might well cease if our draft proposals were adopted, as would the
rate rebate resulting from noise pollution caused by Heathrow Airport and they
would cease to enjoy the .superior refuse collection service provided by
Spelthorne.

The Associati.on maintained that the M4 separated the area from

Slough and South Bucks whilst the M25 was a barrier to Hillingdon and Heathrow:
Poyle's natural affinity was said to be with Stanwell Moor and Staines.

It

maintained that the ballot: instituted by the New Colnbrook Residents'
Association had become too complicated for many Poyle residents but even so a
significant number of households had voted for Surrey and almost the same number
saw no need for a united community.

In support of this claim it forwarded the

results of a ballot it had conducted of 384 individuals resident in Surrey,
showing that 83% wanted to remain in Surrey whilst 13% wanted to go to Berkshire
and 4% wanted the area to be in Buckinghamshire.

50.

Mr David Wilshire MP contended that the best current and future services

were available from Speltb.orne and Surrey.

Whilst his personal preference

was for no change, he urged that, if there must be one, the united community
should be in Spelthorne.

51.

Forty private individuals also wrote to us objecting to our draft

proposals.

Many alleged that the refuse collection and educational services in

Berkshire were inferior to those they enjoyed at the moment in either Surrey or
Buckinghamshire and they feared that Berkshire's planning policies would be
detrimental to the area's environment.
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Our Conclusions

52.

We noted that, although our draft proposals had elicited some constructive

responses from residents and businesses in the area, there was no clear picture
of local opinion.

There appeared to be a considerable number in favour of

uniting the whole area under one county, but arguments had also been advanced
that there were separate communities at Colnbrook/Poyle and Brands Hill
respectively and there was some doubt about the strength of links with the Poyle
Trading estate.

The public consultation exercises conducted by the local

authorites and residents associations had not, to our mind, really clarified the
situation.

Many of those who had written to us in response to our draft

proposals apparently favoured unification of the area within whichever of the
three counties concerned they at present resided.

This view was also evident

from the polls conducted, insofar as reliance could be placed on them, although
Berkshire appeared to be the second option of the majority of those persons in
Buckinghamshire and Surrey who had responded.

Although we remained of the view

that the area was a logical continuation of the east-west axis of Berkshire, we
felt, on balance, that we still needed further information as to the community
pattern and local wishes.

We decided that the most appropriate way to proceed

was to hold a local meeting. Mr W U Jackson was appointed as an Assistant
Commissioner to hold the local meeting.

We have dealt with his findings and our

conclusions arising from it at paragraphs 85-87

below.

We considered that the

ultimate destination of the Wraysbury Reservoir was to some extent dependent on
the Assistant Commissioner's findings in relation to Colnbrook and Poyle and we
deferred further consideration of this matter until his report was received.
This is also dealt with in paragraphs 85-87 below.

(c)

Sunningdale

53.

Berkshire County Council supported our draft proposals and said that these

seemed to have been welcomed by a wide sector of opinion in the Sunningdale
area.

The County Council also commented on two further revised alignments which

had been put forward by two residents in response to our draft proposals.
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Whilst it endorsed the extension of the area to be transferred to include
Windsor Manor and Sunning House, if supported by the residents, it felt that it
would be preferable for .a group of some twenty houses on the fringe of the
Wentworth Estate (on Shrubbs Hill and London Road) to remain in Runnymede which
remained responsible for all the other properties covered by the Wentworth
Estate Act 1964.

Berkshire County Council said it would not therefore press for

an amendment to our draft proposals in this area.

Further support for our draft

proposals was forthcoming from Bracknell District Council, Windsor and
Maidenhead Borough Counci.l and from Sunningdale Parish Council, which also
indicated its support for both extensions suggested to our draft proposals.

54.

A number of residents and organisations with an interest in the area also

wrote to us expressing support for our draft proposals and many made the point
that they looked to and considered themselves part of, Windsor and Maidenhead
and that the Berkshire solution was the only one that provided for the
unification of the whole Sunningdale community, as they saw it.

55.

Surrey County Council expressed disappointment that we were unable to

endorse its suggestions.

It considered that the 'core' of the village had as

great an affinity with Virginia Water and Camberley, in Surrey, as it did with
Ascot, in Berkshire.

It maintained that our draft proposals did not accord with

the wishes of those who had responded to a local poll.

The County Council's

views were endorsed by Surrey Heath Borough Council and by the parish councils
of Chobhara and Windlesham and by three local councillors and nine residents who
wrote to us direct.

Runnymede Borough Council opposed the suggested extension

of our draft proposals at Shrubbs Hill for similar reasons to those advanced by
Berkshire County Council.

Our Final Conclusions

56.

Although our draft proposals to unite the whole of Sunningdale within

Berkshire had not met with the agreement of Surrey County Council or Surrey
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Heath Borough Council, they had not elicited any fresh arguments and only a few
residents had indicated objection to them.

In relation to the suggested further

realignments at Shrubbs Hill/London Road, we felt that the difficulties these
would cause in administering the properties covered by the Wentworth Estate Act
1964 would outweigh any benefits, particularly since Berkshire County Council
was not in favour of the idea.

57.

We therefore rejected the suggestion.

The revised alignment suggested to include Sunning House and Windsor Manor

was not supported by the Surrey local authorities.

The properties were remote

from the built-up part of Sunningdale and no other resident had written in
favour of the suggestion.

58.

We decided to reject it.

We therefore decided to confirm our draft proposals as final,

(d) Mortimer West End/Tadlev/Pamber Heath

59.

Although we have dealt with these areas as one issue in paragraph 19-25

above we feel it would be more convenient to consider them as separate matters
for the purpose of our final proposals.

Mortimer West End

60.

Berkshire County Council regretted that we had failed to support its

contention that the whole of Mortimer West End should be transferred to
Berkshire but nevertheless it supported the proposed transfer of the triangular
wedge.

Hampshire County Council was pleased that we felt unable to propose the

transfer of the whole parish but it viewed with concern the proposed transfer of
the wedge, which it saw as an essential part of the Mortimer West End village,
comprising 50% of the parish's rateable value and 40% of its population.

The

change was said not to accord with the wishes of the majority of the residents
nor was the proposed new boundary seen as an improvement on the existing one.
These views were endorsed by Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council, and the

25

Parish Councils of Mortimer West End, Silchester and Stratfield Mortimer.

It

was claimed that the parish of Mortimer, West End would lose its historic
identity as well as most of its active parishioners and fears were expressed at
the effect Berkshire's planning policies might have on rural environments.

In

this respect Hampshire County Council was seen as more sympathetic to local
wishes.

Community ties were seen as being linked to Hampshire to the south

rather than to Berkshire.

61.

Mr Andrew Hunter MP also contested the claim that the triangular wedge was

an extension of Mortimer.

He said it was a key part of the active and viable

Mortimer West End community which owed its existence and identity to the parish
activities centred on the village hall.

Our draft proposals were seen as

threatening the parish's identity and financial viability as well as the
continuing protection of the village's rural environment.

The Hampshire

Association of Parish Councils supported the views of its County Council as did
the local district councillor who represented the area on Basingstoke and Deane
Borough Council.

62.

We also received 74 letters from members of the public concerning this

particular issue.

All except one were opposed to any change to the existing

boundary and many writers endorsed the sentiments of Hampshire County Council
concerning the area's comn.unity ties, the level and standard of services and the
effect the change would have on the remainder of Mortimer West End.

Our draft

proposals were also considered to be undemocratic as they ignored the
overwhelming majority of comments submitted in response to Berkshire County
Council's detailed scheme, and the petition organised by the residents of
Mortimer West End.

Calls were made for a local inquiry or meeting.

Complaints

were voiced that no consultation had taken place with local residents, nor had
any attempt been made to justify the proposed changes.

Our Final Conclusions

63.

We have reassessed our draft proposals in the light of all the

representations we have received. We have given very careful consideration to
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the objections to the changes we had in mind.

On balance, however, nothing in

these objections seems to us to outweigh the case that flows from the basic
facts of the situation, as set out for us by Berkshire County Council when we
first began to consider the issue, namely that continuous development now
straddles the county boundary between Mortimer and Mortimer West End, in effect
forming one community there.

Whatever the history of development in the

locality, about which much has been said, we have to consider the situation as
it is on the ground today.

It seems to us that, in terms of physical

development at least, Mortimer and the developed wedge of Mortimer West End do
now constitute one single community and there is a quite clear distinction
between this area and the rural part of Mortimer West End to the south.

64.

We have also reconsidered the claim by the residents of the area that their

pattern of community life centred more on the parish of Mortimer West End and
Hampshire than on Mortimer and Berkshire.

We have some sympathy with the strong

loyalty to Hampshire and, to the parish of Mortimer West End, expressed by those
affected by the proposed transfer.

Similarly, we can appreciate many local

people's desire not' to see the parish split and not to lose the services of some
present Mortimer West End residents, but we see no reason to suppose that over
time, new loyalty would not develop, reinforced by the physical unity of the two
areas.

Nor do we believe that the remainder of Mortimer West End which would

retain intact the actual village as its core in the southern part of the parish,
would be rendered non-viable by our draft proposals.

65.

We have also considered the position of the built-up area in relation to

other urban centres.

We find it difficult to believe that for shopping,

education, recreation and employment the majority of its residents do not look,
like those of Mortimer, at least as much to Berkshire as to Hampshire, or, given
the geographical proximity of the affected areas to the relevant service centres
in Berkshire, that local government and associated services cannot be provided
more efficiently and economically from that county.

We note in this connection
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that the practical points made by Berkshire County Council, summarised in
paragraphs 19-20 above, In particular about access by public transport and about
the provision of educational and social services have not been disputed by any
of the Hampshire authorities.

66.

Among the arguments put forward by the individuals who wrote to us direct

were several that we cannot regard as relevant in terms of our guidelines.
Many of the objections made to our draft proposals, for example, compared
unfavourably the policies and services of Berkshire County Council with those of
Hampshire County Council, in particular in relation to infilling, development
and protection of the Green Belt.

In determining the geographical framework for

local authorities we do not take account of the current policies and standards
of services of local authorities, which are matters for their political
leadership and which can vary with changes in political control and personnel.

67.

The suggestion was ftlso made by a number of people that our proposals were

undemocratic.

This seems to have been another way of saying that they were not

supported by a majority of the local people. We cannot, however, accept that
out proposals must simply reflect the weight of expressed local opiiviou. Our
duty goes wider than that.

Under the provisions of the 1972 Act we have to

exercise our judgement in. relation to boundary changes, satisfying ourselves
about whether they appear desirable in the interests of effective and convenient
local government.

In doing this we have regard to the guidelines given to us in

circulars issued by your department, and local opinion whilst important is only
one of a number of factors mentioned in the guidelines.

68.

There were several suggestions from individuals as well as from local

authorities that a local inquiry or meeting should be held
strength of the opposition to our draft proposals.
local meetings in Report Ho 443, published in 1983.

because of the

We set out our attitude to
We regard local meetings as

means of gathering information that we need and cannot obtain in any other way.
We do not believe, given the length of time since the proposal for a boundary
change was first brought to public notice, and the intense local discussion
about it, that there is a real likelihood that such a meeting would reveal new
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factors material to our decision.

We are satisfied in particular that we are

fully aware of the extent and nature of the opposition to our draft proposals.

69.

In the light of all these considerations we have therefore come to the

conclusion that the changes we had in mind are desirable in the interests of
effective and convenient local government and that we should adhere to our draft
proposals.

Pamber Heath/Tadley

70.

Berkshire County Council did not consider our proposed boundary at Pamber

Heath was sufficiently well defined or represented an improvement on the
existing one.

Both it and Newbury District Council referred to a poll of

affected residents and said that over 90% wanted to remain in Berkshire.

In

endorsing this view, Aldermaston Parish Council and Mr Michael McNair-Wilson MP
claimed that the area had a greater affinity with Reading and Berkshire and that
residents were satisfied with the present education and refuse collection
facilities provided in the district of Newbury which they feared would suffer
if transferred to Hampshire.

This view was also reflected in 33 letters we

received from individuals who claimed a strong affinity with Newbury and/or
Reading, many of them claiming long residence.

The northern extensions of

Tadley and Pamber Heath were considered by them to be entirely separate, rural
settlements with outlooks different from those of Basingstoke and Deane which,
it was claimed, would not understand the area's needs.

Our Final Conclusions

71.

We recognised that, as with Mortimer West End, the residents affected had

shown strong opposition to our draft proposals.

However, to our mind the

benefits of change in terms of effective and convenient local government seemed
clearcut.

Berkshire County Council, in stating the case in favour of the

changes, had said that development at Tadley over the past forty years had
extended over the county boundary, which did not now follow any readily
identifiable features.

Berkshire County Council still felt, despite the local
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objections that the changes at Tadley were logical, and the Hampshire local
authorities remained in favour of both realignments.

72.

Both areas seemed to us to be natural extensions of the communities on the

Hampshire side of the boundary and we found it difficult to believe services
could not be more effectively provided by placing the area under one authority.
We noted that the grounds of Hurst Secondary School are split by the present
boundary and that children in Tadley already attend Hampshire schools whilst
Hampshire also provide library services for the area.

We remain of the view

that the residents share a community of interest with Tadley itself rather than
Aldermaston to the north, which is comparatively remote.

We sympathise with the

fears expressed by those residents of both Tadley and Pamber Heath who wrote to
us but as we have said in paragraph 67 we must have regard to a wide range of
factors.

We cannot take account of policies and service standards of local

authorities.

We have therefore decided to adhere to our draft proposals for

both Tadley and Pamber Heath.

e)

73.

Minor Proposals:

The majority of our minor proposals affecting the boundary along the River

Thames had evoked no opposition and we decided to adhere to them without
amendment.

However five areas evoked comment which are dealt with below.

Maidenhead Bridge

74.

Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council suggested that, as it had invested

a considerable sum of money on three islands downstream from Maidenhead Bridge
known as "Guards Club Island", "Bridge Eyot" and "Grass Eyot" from which access
was possible only from the Berkshire side of the river, these should remain in
its borough.

We felt that the Borough Council's arguments, based on

communication links, were valid, and we decided to amend our draft proposals
accordingly.
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Bishara Abbey

75.

Bisham Parish Council argued in favour of the retention, on historic

grounds, of the existing boundary opposite Bisham Abbey but we could see no
reason in terms of effective and convenient local government for the boundary
to deviate from the centre of the River Thames.
Council's scheme a tiny part

We noted that under the Parish

of Berkshire would have remained isolated on the

western bank of the river and we felt this would be unsatisfactory.

We have

therefore decided to confirm our draft proposal for this area without
amendment.

Frogmill

76.

Medmenham Parish Council suggested that two islands opposite Frogmill and

the Whittington Eventide Home should be included in Buckinghamshire, on the
grounds that one of them formed part of the Whittington estate in
Buckinghamshire whilst the major part of the other was presently in
Buckinghamshire.

We noted that the suggestions would result in two awkward

kinks in the boundary.

We considered that there were no overriding reasons in

terms of effective and convenient
proposals.

We therefore

local government for us to alter our draft

decided to adhere to our draft proposals for the

area.

The Swan, Goring

77.

Newbury District Council suggested an alternative alignment to follow the

centre of the main channel of the River Thames whilst Goring Parish Council did
not want the present boundary to be altered at all, mainly because of parochial
charity reasons.

We noted that the boundary suggested by Newbury District

Council would leave responsibility for the Streatley and Goring Bridge split
between two authorities and control of river traffic would similarly be divided
between two counties.

We note also that it is open to you to make appropriate

provision in an Order to protect Goring Parish Council's charitable
responsibilities.

We therefore have decided to adhere to our draft proposals.
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Swallowfield Link Road
78. All the Hampshire local authorities objected to our draft proposals
concerning the Swallowfield Link Road. The owner of the land refuted the claim
made to us that it was used by residents of Swallowfield and he confirmed that
direct access was not possible from the Berkshire side.

In the light of this

fresh information we decided to withdraw the draft proposal.
RESPONSE TO OUR INTERIM DECISIONS TO MAKE NO PROPOSALS AND OUR CONCLUSIONS

(a) North of Reading
79. We noted that our interim decision was widely supported by the local
authorities and residents in Oxfordshire and that Berkshire County Council were
no longer pursuing the question of major changes in the area.

In these

circumstances we had no difficulty in confirming our interim decision as final.
(b) Morton and Wraysburv
80.

Although Spelthorne Borough Council had commented that the arguments we had

advanced for not adopting its suggestions to transfer Morton and Wraysbury to
Surrey could equally be applied to the proposed boundary changes at Colnbrook,
it had not pursued the matter.
local authorities.

Our decision was welcomed by the Berkshire

We therefore decided to adhere to it.

(c) Sandhurst
81.

Our interim decision to make no proposals for major changes in this area

had evoked no adverse comment and we therefore had no difficulty in deciding to
adhere to it.
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(d) The White Horse. Uffineton
82.

Several individuals representing the "Back to Berkshire Campaign" wrote to

us arguing that the area of land containing the Berkshire White Horse inscribed
in the chalk at Uffington should be returned to Berkshire and asked us to defer
the review so that the Campaign could prepare its case.

Part of its submission

was that we should recommend a return to the pre-1974 boundaries because the
residents had not been consulted about the change then.
were of a similar view.

The Uessex Regionalists

Such a suggestion would involve the transfer of the

whole of the district of the Vale of White Horse plus that part of the City of
Oxford west of the Rivers Thames and Isis.
83. We noted that there was no suggestion that local government administration
in the area had failed and that the case for change was based largely on
historic grounds.

Given that we had announced the review in 1985 and local

authorities had advertised these proposals in the local press, we did not feel
that we would be justified in delaying consideration of the county boundary for
a further two years in order that the "Back to Berkshire Campaign" could produce
further evidence.

We could see no sufficient reason, in terms of effective and

convenient local government, to depart from our interim decision to make no
proposals for the area.
(e) Coombe
84. Our interim decision concerning the parish of Coombe had evoked no comment
and we decided to confirm our interim decision.
COLNBROOK/POYLE

85.

The local meeting took place on 27 January 1988 at the Colnbrook Church of

England School, High Street, Colnbrook.

In his report, a copy of which is

enclosed at Annex B the Assistant Commissioner, who inspected the area, came to
the conclusion from the information before him that there is a single community
at Colnbrook, Poyle and Brands Hill formed by history, geography and the pattern
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of social.life.

He considered that there were problems common .to the whole area

which needed to be dealt with by an overall approach; he also felt that the
Poyle Trading Estate, whilst not strictly being part of the community, is
closely linked to it and has a strong bearing on the community's well being.
The Assistant Commissioner was of the opinion that the Trading Estate should
therefore be treated as part of the Brands Hill, Colnbrook and Poyle community,
which should be united in Slough, in Berkshire.

The Assistant Commissioner also

concluded that the boundaries for the united community should be as we set out
in our draft proposals and that the Wraysbury Reservoir should remain wholly in
Surrey.

86.

We considered the report In the light of the representations made to the

Assistant Commissioner, s.nd those made to us direct throughout the review, and
we decided, to accept his findings and to confirm our draft proposals as final.
We noted that the Assistant Commissioner also recommended that the area be
granted parish status.

We endorse this view.

We therefore propose the creation

of an unwarded parish council for the area, to be known as Colnbrook with Poyle,
returning twelve councillors.

87.

We are satisfied that the changes set out above are desirable in the

interests of effective and convenient local government and we propose them
accordingly.

We further propose the consequential electoral changes set out in

the annex to this report.

PUBLICATION

88.

A separate letter enclosing copies of this report is being sent to the

County Councils of Berkshire, Buckinghamshire, Hampshire, Oxfordshire and Surrey
asking them, as necessary, to deposit copies of it at their main offices for
inspection over a six-month period.

The County Councils are also asked to co-

operate in putting notices to this effect on public notice boards and in the
local press.

The text of the notices will explain that the Commission has
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fulfilled its statutory role in the matter, and that it now falls to you to make
an Order implementing the proposals, if you think fit, though not earlier than
six weeks from the date they are submitted to you.

Copies of this report are

also being sent to those who received our consultation

letters and to those

who made comments.

Signed:

G J ELLERTON (Chairman)

J G POWELL (Deputy Chairman)

G E CHERRY

K F J ENNALS

G R PRENTICE

HELEN SARKANY

BRIAN SCHOLES

S T GARRISH
Secretary
23 June 1988

35F

SCHEDULE 1

REPRESENTATIONS RECEIVED FOLLOWING OUR LETTER OF 26 JULY 1985 ANNOUNCING
THE START OF THE REVIEW:-

1.

Berkshire County Council

2.

Buckinghamshire County Council

3.

Hampshire County Council

4.

Oxfordshire County Council

5.

Surrey County Council

6

Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council

7.

Bracknell District Council

8.

Hart District Council

9.

Newbury District Council

10.

Runnymede Borough Council

11.

Slough Borough Council

12.

South Bucks District Council

13.

South Oxfordshire District Council

14.

Spelthorne Borough Council

is.

Surrey Heath Borough Council

16.

Vale of White Horse District Council

1.7.

Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council

18.

Wokingham District Council

:

19.

Aldermaston Parish Council

20.

Aston Upthorpe Parish Council

21.

Basildon Parish Council

22.

Beaconsfield Town Council

23.

Burnham Parish Council

24.

Chobham Parish Council

25.

Denham Parish council

26.

Dorney Parish Council

27.

East Woodhay Parish Council

28.

Early Town Council

29.

Farnham Royal Parish Council

30.

Gerrards Cross Parish Council

31.

Great Bedwyn Parish Council

32.

Harpsden Parish Council

33.

Hedgerley Parish Council

34.

Henley-on-Thames Town Council

35.
36.

Horton Parish Council

37.

Iver Parish Council

38.

Kidmore End Parish Council

39.

Mapledurham Parish Council

40.

Medmenham Parish Council

41.

Mortimer West End Parish Council

42.

Pishill with Stonor Parish Council

43.

Rotherfield Greys Parish Council

44.

Rotherfield Peppard Parish Council

45.

SCHEDULE 1 CONTD

-Highmoor Parish Council

.- •

. Sandhurst Town Counc:.!

46.

Shiplake Parish Council

. :

47.

Silchester Parish Council

48.

Sonning Common Parish Council

49.

South Stoke Parish Council

50.

Stoke Poges-Parish Council

51.

Sunningdale Parish Council

52.

Swallowfield Parish Council

53.

SwyncombeParish Council

54.

Tadley Parish Council

- • •,

55.

Taplow Parish Council

•,-.•••

56.

Uffingham Parish Council

57.

Wexham Parish Council

58.

Whitchurch Parish Council

.;-

'

•. .'•

•

•

.Vi
. '!

:

59.

Windlesham Parish Council

•

60.

Wokingham Town Council

" ! ••

61.

Woodcote Parish Council

" • ' ••

62.

Wraysbury Parish Council

63.

Yateley Town Council

64.

Dr Alan Glyn MP

65.

Mr Andrew Hunter MP

66.

Sir John Page MP

67.

Mr Tim

68.

Basingstoke Conservative Association

69.

Beaconsfield Constituency Conservative Association

70.

Burnham Labour Party

71.

Dorney Conservative Association

72.

North-West Surrey Conservative Association

73.

Slough Constituency Labour Party

-

.>•
>

.

• -• .

Smith MP

-

.

•

.

•

'
-

'
-

•- ••

.
• •
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74.

Sunningdale Conservative Association

75.

Basingstoke and North Hampshire Health Authority

76.

East Berkshire Health Authority

77.

Southern Water Authority

78.

Council for the Protection of Rural England

79.

Goring and Streatley Amenity Association

80.

The Mapledurham Estate

81.

Rambers' Association

82.

Rotherfield Peppard Residents' Association

83.

South Oxfordshire Boundaries Preservation Committee .

84.

Buckinghamshire Cricket Association

85.

Burnham Team Ministry

86.

Dorney village Hall Management Committee

87.

Hitcham and Taplow Preservation Society

88.

Hitcham and Taplow Recreation Grounds Association

89.

Poyle Residents' Association

90.

Silchester House School - Principal

91.

The Society of the Precious Blood

92.

The Sunningdale Society

93.

Tadley and District Chamber of Trade

94.

Taplow and Hitcham Women's Institute

95.

Taplow Horse Show Club

96.

Taplow and Hitcham Branch of the British Legion

97.

Wentworth Residents' Association

98.

Wessex Regionalists

99.
100.

Yateley Residents' Association
National Association of Local Council - South Oxfordshire Branch

101.

South Bucks Association of Local Councils

102.

Councillor Mrs A. R. Bainbridge

103.

Councillor R W Frost

104.

Councillor Dr J R A Kennedy

105.

Councillor Mrs D Martell

106.

Councillor P O'Brien

107.

Councillor W M Reid

108.

Seven Hundred and Fifty-Two Private Individuals
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SCHEDULE 2

REPRESENTATIONS

RECEIVED

FOLLOWING

PUBLICATION OF OUR DRAFT PROPOSALS LETTER OF
27 MARCH 1987

1.

Berkshire County Council

^

2.

Buckinghamshire County Council

3.

Hampshire County Council

4.

Oxfordshire County Council

5.

Surrey County Council

6.

Basingstoke and Deane Borough Council

7.

Bracknell District Council

8.

Hart District Council

9.

Newbury District Council

10.

Runnymede Borough Council

11.

Slough Borough Council

12.

South Bucks District Council

13.

South Oxfordshire District Council

14.

Spelthorne Borough Council

15.

Surrey Heath Borough Council

16.

Windsor and Maidenhead Borough Council

17.

Wokingham District Council

<

18. • Wycombe District Council
19.

Aldermaston Parish Council

20.

Bisham Parish Council

21.

Burnham Parish Council

22.

Chobham Parish Council

23.

Dorney Parish Council

24.

Eye and Dunsden Parish Council

25.

Goring Parish Council

26.

Harpsden Parish Council

27.

Heckfield Parish Council

28.

Kidmore End Parish Council

29.

Mapledurham Parish Council

30.

Medmenham Parish Council

31.

Mortimer West End Parish Council

32.

Rotherfield Peppard Parish Council

33.

Tadley Parish Council

34.

Taplow Parish Council

35.

Shiplake Parish Council

SCHEDULE 2 CONTD

36.

Silchester Parish Council

37.

South Stoke Parish Council

38.

Stratfield Mortimer Parish Council .

39.

Sunningdale Parish Council

40.
41.

Windlesham Parish Council
His Grace the Duke of Wellington

42.

Mr Andrew Hunter M?

43.

Mr Michael McNair-Wilson MP

44.
45.

Mr David Wilshire KP
Beaconsfield Constituency Conservative Association

46.

Council for the Protection of Rural England - Oxfordshire Branch

47.

New Colnbrook Residents' Association

48.

Poyle Residents'

49.

Rotherfield Peppard Residents'

50.

South Oxfordshire Boundaries Preservation Committee

51.

Stratfield Saye Estates

52.

Hounslow and Spelthorne Health Authority

53.

Oxfordshire Family Practitioner Committee

54.

Surrey Family Practitioner Committee

55.

Windsor, Eton, Ascot and District Chamber of Trade

56.

Hampshire Association of Parish Council

57.
58.

Police Federation for England and Wales
Wessex Regionalists

59.

Two hundred and thirty private individuals

Association
Association
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LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION FOR ENGLAND
COUNTY BOUNDARY REVIEW

BERKSHIRE
AFFECTING
OXFORDSHIRE, BUCKINGHAMSHIRE, SURREY AND HAMPSHIRE

FINAL

PROPOSALS

Existing County Boundary
Proposed County Boundary
Existing other Boundary
Proposed other Boundary
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CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshke District
Goring CP
Goring Ward
Goring CD

Berkshire
Newbury District
Streatley CP
Basfldon Ward
Pangbourne ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
Str« alley CP
BasQdon Ward
Pangbourne ED

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshire District
Goring CP
Goring Word
Goring ED

Berkshire
Newbury District

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshire District

BasUdon Ward
Pcngboume ED

Goring Ward
"Goring ED

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshire District
Whll church CP
Goring Heath Ward
Goring ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
Pangbourne CP
Pangbourne Ward
Pangbourne ED

South Oxfordshire District
Shlplake CP
Shtptake Ward
Henley South ED

Berkshire
Woklngham District
Worgrave CP
Remenham and Wargrave Ward
Twyford £D

B

Berkshire
Woklngham District
Wargrave CP
Remenham and Wargrave Ward
Twyford ED

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshire District
Shlploke CP
Shiplake Ward
Henley South ED

L)

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshire District
Shlplake CP
Shiplake Ward
Henley South ED

Berkshire
Wokingham District
Chervil CP
Cnarvfl Ward
Sormlng ED

E

South Oxfordshire District
Eye and Dunsden CP
Cldmore End Ward
Sonnlng Common EO

Woklngham District
Chervil CP
Chorva Word
Sonnlng ED

A

erkshlre
Woktnqhom District
?emenhom CP
Remenhom and Wargrave Ward
Twyford ED

Oxfordshire
South Oxfordshire District
<enley-on-Thames CP
Henley Word
Henley South ED

A

B

la
C

|

2

A

A

A
C

3

3o

4

TO

FROM

MAP
NO.

t>

AREA
REF.

Berkshire
Woklngham District
Remenham CP
Remenhom and Wargrcve Ward
Twyford ED

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District
Hombleden Valley Word
Marlow Rural ED

Berkshire
Woklngham District
Remenham CP
Remenham and Worgrave Word
Twyford ED

B

Berkshire
Wokingham District
Remenham CP
Remenham and Wargrave Ward
Twyford ED

£-b<\«< yiiuiii»iure
Wycombe District
Hambleden CP
Hambleden Valley Ward
MarloVr Rural ED

A

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District
Medmenham CP
Hombleden Valley Word
Marlow Rural ED

Berkshire
Wokingham District
Remenham CP
Remenham and Wargrave Ward
Twyford ED

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District
Medmenham CP
Hambleden Valley Word
Marlow Rural ED

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Hurley CP
Huriey Word
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley EC

Juckinghamshire
Wycombe Distrlcl

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor

Medmenham CP
Great Marlow Ward
Morlow Rural ED

Hurley CP
Hurley Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley EC

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Hurley CP
Hurley Word
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley EP

A

6

8

A

A
9

TO

Buckinghamshire
Wy combe District
Hombleden CP
Hombleden Vafley Ward
Marlow Rural ED

A

7

FROM

Great Marlow CP
Great Marlow Ward
Marlow Rural ED

CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

i/*\

10

c
w

B
E

FROM
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Bisham CP
Bisham and Cookham Word
Cookham, Blsham and Hurley ED

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Bisham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley ED
Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District
Marlow CP
Marlow South Ward
Marlow South ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham. Bisham and Hurley ED

• ™*
12

G

TO

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham,. Bisham and Hurley ED

MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

FROM

TO
Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

Great Marlow CP
Great Marlow Ward
Marlow Rural ED

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley ED

Buckinghamshire.
Wycombe District

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

Marlow CP
Marlow South Ward
Marlow South ED

Wooburn CP
Bourne End-cum-Hedsor Ward
Wooburn ED

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley EC

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Bisham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley ED

13

Hedsor CP
Bourne End-cum-Hedsor Ward
Wooburn ED

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Word
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley ED

Little Marlow CP
Little Marlow Ward
Marlow Rural ED
Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District
Little Morlow CP
Little Marlow Ward
Marlow Rural ED
Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

i jt

14
(part)

Wooburn CP
Bourne End-cum-Hedsor Ward
Wooburn ED

Buckinghamshire
Wycombe District

Wooburn CP
Bourne End-cum-Hedsor Ward
Wooburn ED

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley EC
Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Taplow CP
Toplow Ward
Taplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
ED
Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Taplow CP
Cookham CP
Bisham and Cookham Ward
Taplow Ward
Cookham, Bisham and Hurley ED Taplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
ED
Buckinghamshire
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
South Bucks District
and Maidenhead
Taplow CP
non-parlshed area
Taplow Ward
St Mary's Word
Toplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
St Mary's ED

ED _

CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

FROM

TO

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
non-porished area
Oldfield Word
Oldfield ED

14
i~

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District

(port)

N

Toplow CP
Taplow Ward
Taplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
Fn
C.U
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Bray CP
Bray Ward
Bray ED

lo
1C

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks'District
Dorney CP
Dorney Ward
Toplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
ED
Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District

16

A
R
LJ

Dorney CP
Dorney Ward
Toplow, Dorney and Lent Rise

ED

MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District

Berkshire
Slough Borough
non-parlshed area
Brltwell Ward
Brltwell ED

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Burnham CP
Burnham Beeches Word
Burnham and Old Beaconsfleld
ED

R
U

Berkshire
Slough Borough
non-parlshed area
Haymill Ward
Haymill ED

Buckinghamshire
South Sucks District
Burnham CP
Burnham Beeches Ward
Burnham and Old Beaconsfield
ED

r
\s

Berkshire
Slough Borough
non-parlshed area
Haymill Ward
Haymill ED

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Burnham CP
Burnham Church Ward
Burnham and Old Beaconsfield
ED

Berkshire
Slough Borough
non-parlshed area
Haymll! Ward
Haymill ED

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Burnham CP
Burnham Lent Rise Ward
Taplow, Dorney and Lent Rise

E

Berkshire
Slough Borough
non-parished area
Cippenham Word
Cippenham ED

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Burnham CP
Burnham Lent Rise Ward
?y
Taplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
cr\
tu

F

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Burnham CP
Burnham Lent Rise Ward
Taplow, Dorney and Lent Rise

Berkshire
Slough Borough
non-parlshed area
Cippenham Ward
Cippenham EO

Toplow CP
Taplow Ward
Tapiow, Dorney and Lent Rise
ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borounh of Windsor
and Maidenhead
non-parlshed area
Oldfield Ward
Oldfield ED
Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Dorney CP
Dorney Ward
Toplow, Dorney and Lent Rise
ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Bray CP
Bray Word
Bray ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
non-partshed area
Clewer North Ward
Clewer ED

17

TO

FROM

D

'ED

ED

CONSEQUENTIAL
MAP
NO.

18

AREA
REF.

FROM

TO

A

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Iver CP
Iver Richings Park Word
Iver and Colnbrook ED

Berkshire
Slough Borough
Colynbrook wilh Poyle CP *
Colynbrook and Poyle Ward *
Langley East ED

B

Buckinghamshire
South Bucks District
Iver CP
Iver Colnbrook Ward
Iver and Colnbrook ED

Berkshire
Slough Borough
Colynbrook with Poyle CP *
Colynbrook and Poyle Ward *
Langley East ED

c

Surrey
Spelthorne Borough
non-parished area
The Moors Ward
Slanwell ED

Berkshire
Slough Borough
Colynbrook with Poyle CP *
Colynbrook and Poyle Ward *
Longley East ED

MAP
NO.

CHANGES
AREA
REF.

TO

C

Surrey
Spelthorne Borough
non-parlshed area
The Moors Ward
S I an well ED

Berkshire
Slough Borough
Colynbrook with Poyle CP *
Colynbrook and Poyle Word *
Langley East ED

D

Surrey
Spelthorne Borough
non-porished area
Staines Town Ward
Staines ED

Berkshire
Slough Borough
Colynbrook with Poyle CP *
Colynbrook and Payle Word *
Langley East ED

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Horton CP
Morion and Wroysbury Word
Datchet, Horton and Wroysbury
ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Wraysbury CP
Morion and Wroysbury Word
Dotchet, Horton and Wraysbury
EO
Surrey
Spelthorne Borough

Surrey
Spellhorne Borough

E

* Proposed Administrative Areas
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FROM

F

G

J

K

non-parished area
Staines Town Ward
Staines ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Wroysbury CP
Horton and Wroysbury Ward
Datchet, Horton and Wraysbury
ED
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Wraysbury CP
Horton and Wraysbury Ward
Datchet, Horton and Wraysbury
ED

non-parished area
Staines Town Ward
Staines ED
Surrey
Spelthorne Borough
non-parished area
Stoines Town Word
Staines CD
Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Wraysbury CP
Horton and Wroysbury Ward
Datchet, Horton and Wraysbury
ED
Surrey
Runny mede Borough
non-parished area
Hythe Word
Eg ham South ED
Surrey
Runnymede Borough
non-parlshed area
Egham Word
Egham North ED

CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Old Windsor CP
Old Windsor Word
Old Windsor and Sunning hill ED

*}f\
£VJ

Surrey
Runnymede Borough

B

non-parlshed area
Ena1«fl«lH fir..- Wit!
Egham North ED
Surrey
Surrey Heath Borough

A
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TO

FROM

B

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Old Windsor CP
Clu Windsor Ward
Old Windsor and Sunnlnghfll ED

Surrey
Surrey Heath Borough

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor

Chobhom CP
Chobham Ward

Sunnlngdale CP
Sunningdale and South Ascot
Ward
Ascot and Sunnlngdale ED

non-parlshed area
Virginia Water Word
Eaham South EO

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Sunnlngdale CP
Sunnlngdale and South Ascot
Word
Ascot and Sunnlngdale ED
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A

Surrey
Surrey Heath Borough
non-parlshed area
Town Ward
Camberley East ED

b

Surrey
Surrey Heath Borough
non-parlshed area
Town Ward
Camberley East ED

Berkshire
Bracknell District
Sandhurst CP
College Town Ward
Sandhurst Fn

Surrey
Surrey Heath Borough
non-parlshed area
St Michaels Word
Camberley West ED
Berkshire
Brocknell District
Sandhurst CP
Little Sandhurst Ward
Crowthorne ED
Hampshire
Hart District
Yateley CP
Yateley East Ward
Yateley ED

Berkshire
Bracknel District
Sandhurst CP
College Town Ward
Sandhurst ED
Hampshire
Hart District
Yoteley CP
Yateley East Ward
Yateley ED
Berkshire
BrockneH District
Sandhurst CP
Little Sandhurst Ward
Crowthorne ED

Hampshire
Hort District
Yoteley CP
Frogmore and Darby Green
Ward
Yateley ED

Berkshire
Bracknell District
Sandhurst CP
Centra) Sandhurst Ward

C

A

B
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TO

FROM
Berkshire
BrockneU District
Sandhurst CP
College Town Ward
Sandhurst ED

non-porlshed area
Englefield Green West Ward
Egham North ED

Wlndleshom CP
WlndJoiham Ward
•
Windleshom ED

Surrey
Runnymede Borough

AREA
REF.

Surrey
Runnv/nede Borough

Berkshire
The Royal Borough of Windsor
and Maidenhead
Sunnlngdale CP
Sunnlngdale and South Ascot
Ward
Ascot and Sunnlngdale ED

Chobhom and Blsley EO

C

u.-.j

MAP
NO.

C

L)

Sandhurst ED

Hampshire
Berkshire
Hart District
Bracknell District
Yateley CP
Sandhurst CP
Frogmore and Darby Green Ward CoPege Town Ward
Yateley ED
Sandhurst ED
Berkshire
Hampshire
Brocknell District
Hart District
Sandhurst CP
Hawley CP
Howley Ward
College Town Ward
Sandhurst ED
Hawley and Church Crookham
ED

CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.
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FROM
Hampshire
Hart District
Eversley CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wlntney ED •
Hampshire
Hart District
Bramshin CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wlntney ED
Berkshire
Wokingham District
Swallow field CP
Swollowfleld Word
Swallowfleld ED
Hampshire
Hart District
Bramshlll CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wlntney ED
Berkshire
Woklngham District
Swallowfleld CP
Swallowfleld Ward
Swallowfleld ED
Hampshire
Hart District
Bramshlll CP
Eversley Word
Hartley Wlntney CD

TO
Berkshire
Woklngham District
Flnchompstead CP
Flnchampstead South Ward
Flnchampstead ED
Berkshire
Woklngham District
Swallowfleld CP
Swallowfleld Ward
Swollowfleld ED

MAP
NO.

F

27

Hampshire
Hart District
Bramshill CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wlntney ED
Berkshire
Woklngham District
Swallowfield CP
Swallowfleld Ward
Swallowfleld ED
Hampshire
Hart District
Bromshlll CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wlntney ED
Berkshire
Woklngham District
Flnchampstead CP
Flnchampstead South Ward
Flnchampstead ED

AREA
REF.

G

H

A
C
t

\
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FROM

TO

Hampshire
Hart District
Bramshill CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wintney ED
Berkshire
Woklngham District
Flnchampstead CP
Flnchampstead South Ward
Flnchompstead ED

Berkshire
Wokingham District
Finchampstead CP
Finchampstead South Ward
Flnchampstead ED

Berkshire
Woklngham District
Flnchampsteod CP
Flnchampstead South Ward
Flnchompstead ED

Hampshire
Hart District
Eversley CP
Eversley Ward
Hartley Wintney ED

Hampshire
Hart District
Bramshlll CP
Cversley Ward
Hartley Wlntney ED

Hampshire
Berkshire
Baslngstoke and Deone Borough Newbury District
Mortimer West End CP
Stratfleld Mortimer CP
Silchester Ward
Mortimer Ward
Burghfleld ED
Loddon ED
Berkshire
Hampshire
Newbury District
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
Stratfleld Mortimer CP
Mortimer West End CP
Mortimer Ward
Silchester Ward
Burghfleld ED
Loddon ED

A

Berkshire
Newbury District
Aldermaston CP
Aldermaston Ward
Bradfleld ED

B

Berkshire
Hampshire
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough Newbury District
Aldermaston CP
Tadley CP
Tadley Central Word
Aldermaston Ward
Kingsclere and Tadley ED
Bradfield ED
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Hampshire
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
Pamber CP
Pamber Ward
Candovers ED

CONSEQUENTIAL CHANGES
MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.j

A

Berkshire
Newbury District
Aldermaston CP
Aldermaston Word
Bradffeld EO

Hampshire
Basingstoke and Deane Borougfi
Baughurst CP
Baughurst Ward
Klngsclere and Tadley ED .

B

Berkshire
Newbury District
Aldermaston CP
Aldermaston Ward
Brodfleld ED

Hampshire
Bosingstoke and Deane Borough
Todiey CP
Tadley North Ward
Klngsclere and Tadley ED

tJerKsmre
Newbury District
Br Imp ton CP
Beenham Ward
Brad Held ED
Hampshire
Boslngstoke and Deane Borough
Ashford HM with Headtey CP
Klngsclere Word
Kinqsclere and Tadley ED
Berkshire
Newbury District
Thatcham CP
Thai cham South Ward
Thatcham ED

Hampshire
Basingstoke and Deane Borough
Ashford Hill with Headley CP
Kingsclere Ward
Kings clere and Tadley ED
Berkshire
Newbury District
Brimpton CP
Beenhom Ward
Bradfleld ED
Hampshire
Basingstoke and Deane Borough
Ashford Hill with Headley CP
King id ere Ward
Klngsdere and Tadley ED

Hampshire
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
Ashford HJB with Headtey CP
Klngsclere Ward
Klngsclere and Tadley ED
Berkshire
Newbury District
Greenhorn CP
Greenhorn Ward
Greenhorn ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
Thatchom CP
Thotcham South Ward
Thatcham ED
Hampshire
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
EcchfnsweU and Sydmonton CP
Burghclere Word
WMtchurch and Clere ED
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A

A
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B

* BETWEEN X AND Y ON MAP 31
The areas transferred to Berkshire
County will also be part of:Newbury District
Brimpton CP
Beenham Ward
Bradfield ED

The areas transferred to Hampshire
County will also be part of-Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
Ashford Hill with Headley CP
Kingsclere Ward
Kingsclere and Tadley ED

MAP
NO.

AREA
REF.

TO

A

Berkshire
Newbury District .
Greenhorn CP
Greenhorn Ward
Greenhorn ED

Hampshire
Basingstoke ond Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghctere Word
Whitchurch and Clere ED

C

Hampshire
Boslngstoke ond Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghclere Ward
Whitchurrh (*nd Clers ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
Greenham CP
Greenham Ward

Berkshire
Newbury District
Greenhorn CP
Greenhorn Ward
Greenham ED

Hampshire
Basingstoke ond Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghclere Ward
Whitchurch and Clere ED

Hampshire
Basingstoke and Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghclere Ward
Whltchurch ond Clere ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
Greenhorn CP
Greenhorn Ward
Greenhorn ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
Greenham CP
Greenham Ward
Greenham ED
Berkshire
Newbury District
Greenham CP
Greenhorn Word
Greenham ED
Berkshire
Newbury District
non-parished area
Falkland Ward
Falkland ED

Hampshire
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
Highclere CP
East Woodhay Ward
Whitchurch and Clere ED

Hampshire
Basingstoke and Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghclere Ward
Whitchurch and Clere ED

Berkshire
Newbury District
fion-porished area
Falkland Ward
Falkland ED
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FROM

Greenham tL>

Hampshire
Baslngstoke and Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghclere Ward
Whitchurch and Clere ED
Hampshire
Basingstoke and Deane Borough
Newtown CP
Burghclere Ward
Whitchurch and Clere ED

The Chairman
Local Government Boundary Commission for England

20 Albert Embankment
London SE1

Dear Sir

1.

I was appointed as an Assistant Commissioner in accordance with section

65(2) of the Local Government Act, 1972 to hold a local inquiry or carry out any
consultation or investigation in respect of the review by your Commission of the
boundary between the Counties of Berkshire, Buckinghamshire and Surrey in the
vicinity of Colnbrook.

2.

In July 1985 the Commission announced its intention to conduct its

mandatory review of the boundary of the Royal County of Berkshire.

Berkshire

County Council responded by recommending amongst other things the transfer to
Slough of the residential areas of Colnbrook and Poyle, currently in South
Bucks, together with that part of Colnbrook, Poyle and the Poyle Trading Estate,
presently in Spelthorne.

The intention being to form a new parish of Colnbrook

and Poyle in combination with the community of Brands Hill, at present in
Slough.

The recommendation was based on a claim that the area as a whole has

greater affinity with Slough and Berkshire than with either South
Bucks and Buckinghamshire or Spelthorne and Surrey and that the true community
of Colnbrook and Poyle includes both the Brands Hill area and the Poyle Trading
Estate.

3.

An alternative suggestion to "unite the Colnbrook/Poyle" community within

Buckinghamshire has been made by Buckinghamshire County Council.

Initially the

Poyle Trading Estate was not included but was later added,

4.

The Surrey County Council strongly opposed any boundary change that would

result in the transfer of that part of Poyle including the Trading Estate from
Spelthorne, Surrey to either Slough,Berkshire or South Bucks, Buckinghamshire.
That was qualified by a proviso that if it was held that there was a community
of interest that justified a bringing together of some or all of the areas under
consideration, then that could best be achieved in the District of Spelthorne
within the Surrey boundary.

1

5.

In the light of the views expressed and on the evidence then available,your

Commission decided to issue draft proposals to unite the Brands Hill, Colnbrook
and Poyle area, including the Trading Estate.wholly within Slough in Berkshire.
The decision was announced in a letter dated 27 March 1987.

There was a strong

and. predictable reaction from the local authorities concerned and a vigorous but
somewhat contradictory response from residents and firms in the area.

6.

Three attempts were made to sound local opinion:-

(i)

The New Colrtbrook Residents Association

The Association conducted a ballot during the week from the 13th to the
20th June 1987.

549 valid votes were counted from a total distribution of

2219 forms 405 votes were in favour of a united community.

112 against

and 32 papers did not answer the relevant question. 263 votes were in
favour of Berkshire.

114 for Buckinghamshire and 169 for Surrey.

Three

papers did not answer the question.

(ii)

The Poyle R-ssidents Association

During June 1937 the Association solicited the Surrey residents through
a petition seeking an expression of view as to a 'preferred' county.
The declared result was:319 Surrey
51 Berkshire
14 Buckinghamshire
(i i i)

Surrey County Council and Spelthorne

Two leaflets were prepared by Surrey and Spelthorne drawing attention to
the Commission's draft proposals,

one addressed to residents and

the other to the business community.
off

Each leaflet incorporated a 'tear

response slip providing an opportunity to express a view on some of

the possible options. The residents leaflet offered three choices:

(i)

(ii)

to remain in present county

to become a part of Berkshire County/Slough Borough

(iii)

to support the idea of extending the Surrey boundary to bring

Colnbrook and Poyle together in the Surrey Borough of Spelthorne.

The business leaflet offered two choices:

(i)

(ii)

to remain in Surrey

to become part of Berkshire County Council/Slough Borough

The response to the leaflet from the local residents indicated that,whilst
many people remained loyal to their existing .^counties/districts some 77%
wanted to be in Spelthorne in Surrey.

For those in Poyle and Colnbrook

already within Spelthorne some 86% wished to remain in Surrey.

Only 15%

overall wished to go into Berkshire.

The response to the leaflet from local business people indicated that 66%
wanted to be in Spelthorne and Surrey.

7.

On the evidence 1 have seen all three attempts to assess public opinion and

wishes are to some degree flawed.
and the Surrey/Spelthorne
support each other.

The results of the Poyle residents' petition

'response slip' to an extent are consistent and

In both cases however the approach was directed to win a

gesture of support for the Surrey/Spelthorne

status quo.

The Colnbrook

residents ballot did attempt a more objective approach and whilst not above
criticism as to the form of the questions, it did expose the issues and the
options. Although the response was perhaps lower than might be expected on what
should be a 'burning local issue', it does give a pointer to the view o'f a cross
section of the community stretching from Poyle in the east through Colnbrook .to
Brands Hill in the west.

8.

I visited the area for inspection and assessment on the 18th January 1988

and again on the day of the public meeting on the 27 January.
occasion I travelled first to Staines.

On the first

An attractive riverside town with good

modern shopping facilities designed for a more than local catchment area.

I

left Staines by the Stanwell Road and turned into Poyle/Colnbrook at the
Longford Roundabout.

The M.25, the Wraysbury Reservoir the King George VI

Reservoir, the Staines Reservoir and the gravel pits and workings between the
reservoirs serve to separate Colnbrook/Poyle from Staines and there is no sense

3

of development continuity linking the town and the community.

To a lesser

extent the same view could be .taken of Stanwell Moors, which lies to the southeast of Poyle and is linked to the Poyle Industrial Estate by junction 14 of
the M.25.

There is no obvious link between the Poyle residential area and

Stanwell Moore.

9.

Stanvell Moore and Stanwell are closer to Staines than Poyle.

In Colnbrook I had a 'walk-about' starting in the High Street, along Mill

Lane to the Colnbrook Bypass which seems to separate Old Colnbrook from the rest
of the parish of Iver, returning via the Church and a disused School to walk
along Bridge Street and Park Street to Poyle.

The Bridge over the Coin Brook

bears a plaque marking the boundary between Buckinghamshire and Middlesex, but
there is clearly a coherent collection of buildings stretching from the High
Street beyond Cottesbrook Close.

Walking in an easterly direction there is to

the north an area of new residential development.

Although it has a different

character to the centre of the village, it is sufficiently close to form a
continuation of the village.
working as far as Poyle Road.

On the South side there is an area of gravel
There is some residential development beyond the

Poyle Road junction on both the north and south side of the road.

There are

small new residential developments underway on both sides of the road.
a very small shopping facility at this end of the village.

There is

Beyond the

residential development and to the north of what is then I think the Bath Road,
there is a small industrial development clustered round the disused railway.
Further to the east again, there is some older residential property in the
shadow of the M.25.

It doesn't look as though it belongs to anywhere, but is

part of the Colnbrook/Poyle community.

I returned to my car and then drove

back to Poyle Road and did a short tour of the Trading Estate.

Although

contiguous with the residential property in Poyle it seems to have a life of its
own and a number of activities related to Heathrow Airport, eg catering,
maintenance, and transport. The internal road network is poor and the 'escape'
routes are either to the, north through Poyle at a moderately busy 'T' junction,
or to the south via a traffic island leading to the M25 junction.

10.

My next stop was near the Ambassador Hotel in Brands Hill.

I had travelled

from Surrey through Buckinghamshire into Berkshire and, although there were
some open spaces, there was also a continuity of development not divided by any
physical barrier.

The residential area to the south of London Road is hemmed in

by the Queen Mother Reservoir to the south and the heavily trafficked London
Road.

It is no further from the centre of Colnbrook than is the easterly

4

residential development in Poyle.

The M4 provides a physical barrier between

the development and the rest of Slough Borough.

Once the M4 roundabout has

been negotiated there is an easy drive through continuous development to the
centre of Slough.

As in Staines there is a modern and comprehensive range of

shopping and other facilities.

Both Slough and South Bucks District have their

offices in Slough, and it is therefore at present the centre for some important
local government services for a significant number of Colnbrook residents.

11.

From Slough I drove to Iver returning to Colnbrook by what may not have

been the shortest route, a journey past Iver Station to Thorney and Langford.
Although there was an Iver Parish Notice Board in the centre of Colnborook,
there is no sense of 'togetherness' between that part of South Bucks and the
Colnbrook/Poyle community.

12.

On the 27th January I returned to Colnbrook for the public meeting and made

an opportunity to visit the Poyle Trading Estate again.

On this occasion I

walked from Poyle Road, behind the residential development that lies to the
north of the Estate.

The Church shown on the map has been demolished and there

is a short service road leading to a new industrial development which extends to
the disused railway line and south to the Poyle Channel.

13.

In walking round the residential areas the estate agents' boards in the

centre and to the west were mostly if not all Slough based.

In the Poyle part

there seemed to be an even division between Staines and Slough firms.
Traffic, mineral extraction, industrial development, non conforming uses in
residential areas, motorway developments and noise pollution from Heathrow have
not done very much to enhance the quality of the environment, yet there is
evidence of effort to rescue and improve the street scene in an area that still
contains some elements of historic interest and rural quality.

The area does

suffer a degree of physical isolation from any other neighbouring community,
which tends to reinforce its 'togetherness'.

14.

The Public Meeting at Colnbrook Church of England Combined School, High

Street, Colnbrook opened at 5.30pm.

110 signed the attendance list.

attached at Annex A.

The local authority representatives were invited to speak first.

A copy is

Mr A J Allen. Chief Executive. Berkshire County Council

15.

Welcomed draft proposals of Boundary Commission subject to one very minor

boundary adjustment.

There is one community served by seven authorities.

It

would be better served by recognition of the fact that it is one community
within one District in one County.

Reasons given in paras 7-10 of the

Commissions draft proposals letter are correct.

16.

Surrey is flying ir. the face of the facts and the evidence in suggesting

that there is no need for change in boundary.

South Bucks is wrong side of

motorway and should not lay claims on basis of the fact that it just happens to
have its offices conveniently situated in Slough.

17.

So far as the industrial estate is concerned the labour market catchment

area is Colnbrook and the area to the west in Slough.

This is supported by the

fact that the successful I.T.E.C. Scheme on the Estate is Berks based.

18.

The ballot sponsored by the local authorities and conducted on their behalf

by the Colnbrook Residents' Association delivered a clear message.
dispute.

A united community located in Slough, Berkshire is the preferred

solution.

19.

There is no

The fact that it was a low poll does not alter the result.

Turning to matters of service provision.

Through traffic has been one of

the major problems, better traffic management will be easier to achieve when the
area is within one authority.

20.

Berks is well placed to deliver effective, relevant services appropriate to

the needs of the area.

Fire cover can be provided from Langley or Slough.

Joint library and community facilities could be developed.
no problem.
(i)
(ii)
(iii)
(iv)

Education would be

Planning - Berks is firmly committed to
control of mineral extraction
oppose removal of Perry Oaks Sludge Works
resist Wraysbury Shopping Development proposal
support Colne Valley Park,

Mr Allen was asked if he felt the M4 isolated the area from Slough.

Although

the M4 does divide the area, he said.it is not a barrier to residents in terms
of service provision.

Mr Bhattacharva. Chief Executive. Slough

21.

Positive support for case put by Berks.

Brands Hill, Colnbrook and Poyle

are one community and there is a community of interest.
Council system that

Slough has a Parish

is relevant and would be appropriate to this community.

The parish and Slough approach fits the needs of the community.
has long experience in planning.

Slough District

In particular it has experience in dealing

with the needs and problems of industrial/commercial estates.

It enjoys full

agency in highway matters, there are good links between the community and Slough
centre.

It has the capacity to cope with the highway needs of the area.

There

are good and well used library and leisure facilities in Slough readily
available to the Colnbrook community.

22.

The town has excellent shopping facilities that have been enhanced and up

dated.

It is held in esteem as a housing authority and has a helpful and

constuctive approach to the problems of residents.

The community in Colnbrook

does already look to Slough as its natural centre.

Mr D Pullen. County Secretary and Solictor.Buckinghamshire on behalf of
Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks District and Iver Parish Council.

23.

The initial submission and joint comments made on the draft proposals of

the Commission are still relevant.

24.

The fact is that all the local authorities concerned and a majority of the

residents feel that the area of Colnbrook/Poyle/Brands Hill suffers from being
split between three sets of authorities.

In 1983 the Local Authorities'

Colnbrook Action Committee set up on the initiative of South Bucks District
Council, as a means of bring the seven local authorities together concluded that
"the interests of the villagers of Colnbrook, including Poyle and Brands Hill,
would be best served,and solutions to the various problems made much easier,if
all the area were to be made into one parish within one authority."

25.

There are currently a number of separate communities and the main purpose

of the boundary change is to unite the people of Colnbrook,Poyle and Brands Hill
into a single community.

The creation of a separate parish council will best

achieve this and will create a focus for community life.
community an official voice.

It will also give the

As to where the boundaries should be, the original

7

submission envisaged that the residential part of Poyle only should be
incorporated into Colnbrook.

The Buckinghamshire authorities now accept the

view that the Poyle leading Estate should be included.

26.

Whichever local authority viewpoint is adopted, Colnbrook/Poyle/Brands

is an outpost.
South Bucks.

Hill

It is cut off from the main areas of Slough, Spelthorne and
It needs: a separate community voice in order to be heard.

If the

whole area becomes part of South Bucks, this will be ensured by the creation of
a parish council and by separate representation on the District Council.
area is included in Slough or Spelthorne,

this identity will be lost by

incorporation in wards with other parts of those Boroughs.
the review - to encourage a community spirit for the area -

27.

If the

The whole purpose of
will be lost.

The lack of adequate community facilities in Colnbrook has been a

longstanding cause for concern.

When it was assembling a site for housing

development in Colnbrook, South Bucks District Council earmarked a site for a
community centre.

Thiii scheme also has the support of the County Council.

There is now a formula for covering the funds to be put in by the District
Council and the County Council towards the building costs so that the scheme can
go ahead in the next financial year.

The District Council will be putting in

some money as well as providing the site.

The local Steeering Committee is busy

raising its share of the cost.

Spelthorne Borough Council also had proposals for a Day Centre in Colnbrook
which would also have provided community facilities.

They have encountered

difficulties relating to ground conditions and flooding of the site which will
add to the cost and delay building works until after the completion of the
Colnbrook Flood Scheme scheduled for 1991.

28.

The Bucks authorities have approached the question of boundaries at

Colnbrook/Poyle/Brands Hill from the point of view of what is best for the
inhabitants rather than what is best for South Bucks.

The majority of the

inhabitants want a united community. This can best be ensured by the creation
of a separate parish council.

The community spirit will be fostered best in

South Bucks where the whole district is parished and the local authorities are
accustomed to liaison with parish councils.

29.

The Boundary Commission is asked to amend its Draft Proposals by

stipulating that Colnbrook/Poyle/Brands Hill should form a separate parish
within South Bucks.

30.

In answer to a question Mr Pullen said that the inclusion of the industrial

estate now is a matter of convenience not of conviction.

Mr Alistair Stone.Chief Executive.Surrey County Council

31.

Welcomed the decision to hold a Local Meeting.

Outlined the County

Council's commitment to the area and the response this had drawn from local
people.

32.

In its original submission the Council had indicated that detailed local

research did not make an overriding case for uniting the communities but that it
did demonstrate the strong economic and social links that the residential and
business areas of Poyle had with the rest of Spelthorne.

33.

The Council had not therefore sought to extend Surrey's boundary but were

firmly opposed to any proposals which would divorce Colnbrook End and Poyle from
Stanwell and Stanwell Moor, Staines and Ashford, and Heathrow.

Greatly

concerned at the Commission's proposal on balance to adopt Berkshire's
proposals for the area.

Pleased that the Commission were anxious to obtain the

views of the residents of Colnbook and Poyle together with any further evidence
of links with Trading Estate.

34.

Results of meetings and surveys conducted by Surrey and Spelthorne

confirmed the original view.

Survey indicated that 77% of residents who

responded (including 86% of existing Surrey residents) and 66% of businesses
wished to be in Surrey.

35.

The Residents' Association's ballot showed widespread support for a united

community, most wished to stay with their existing authorities (including 77% of
the Surrey residents who responded.)
Berkshire.

Only a minority wanted to go into

36.

Only in Colnbrook Village in Buckinghamshire did the desire .to go into one

County, even if it meant a different county, outweigh concern to stay with the
existing Authority.

37.

The petition organised by residents in Poyle which covered almost every

household showed 82% of those responding wished to stay in Surrey.

38.

The overwhelming majority of residents and firms in Surrey wished to stay

there.

This is a reflection of what Surrey County Council and Spelthorne

Borough Council have done, and are doing, to protect, preserve and promote the
area and provide a full range of services.

39.

Surrey has

(i)

sought to protect the area by leading the fight against aircraft

noise, whilst helping to make Heathrow as efficient as possible to
maintain and increase jobs.

(ii)

sought to preserve Poyle and .Colnbrook End as a "village in the

Green Belt" by establishing a conservation area and giving grants, and by
operating tight planning policies.

(iii)

sought to promote the area by a £1 million scheme to improve Poyle

Road and the roads: within the Poyle Industrial Estate.

Surrey subsidises

local bus services:.

(iv)

provided a new specially sound proofed First School in Poyle has

two middle schools in Stanwell and has opened a new secondary school in
Ashford.

Surrey has made a £0.3 million capital allocation available to

Spelthorne for the planned Day/Community Centre.

40.

To transfer Poyle and Colnbrook End into another county would alienate a

very large proportion of Surrey's residents in the area, and would cause greater
division in the local community than the present boundary does.
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41.

Surrey Is sympathetic

to the desire of many people in the area to be

administered as one community. It is in complete agreement with the view that,
if the Commission feels there is merit in uniting all or part of Colnbrook,
Brands Hill and Westfield with Poyle, then bringing the area into Spelthorne
offers the best opportunity for overcoming the divisions that exist in the area
and for providing a united community with the policies and services it is
looking for.

42'.

As part of the Greater London Boundary Review, Heathrow Airport Ltd have

proposed as an opinion that the whole of the southern half of the airport
(including the Cargo and Fourth Terminals) should be, in Surrey, recognising the
close links with local communities in Surrey which includes not only Stanwell
and Poyle, but also Colnbrook.

If these proposals are accepted, bringing the

area into Surrey would ensure local people had a direct 'say' in the planning
and management of the airport through their elected representatives.

43.

Mr Stone claimed that their record forms a very strong case for Colnbrook

village, if not Brands Hill and Westfield, to unite with Colnbrook End in
Surrey.

Mr Stone confirmed that this was now a 'direct bid'.

Mr Davies. Leader. Spelthorne Borough Council

44.

His personal view and that of his authority was that there should be one

community.

A firm stance on Green Belt is needed.

Concern that the release of already

fragmented Green Belt within the Borough would just be undermining the whole
concept.

This concern is not shared with such conviction by adjoining local

authorities.

45.

Spelthorne has a positive attitude for the protection and enhancement of

the natural environment adjoining Poyle and Colnbrook.

It is a firm supporter

of the objectives of the Colne Valley Park.
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46.

The historic character of the Surrey part of Colnbrook Village was

recognised in October, 1972, when it was designated a Conservation Area.

47.

Following recent consultation with Poyle and Colnbrook residents the

Borough Council has adopted a revised policy for new (housing) development
subject to aircraft noise.

The need to retain family housing and maintain a

balanced community is a major aim of the Council's policy.

48.

Spelthorne support the Surrey lead in controlling and alleviating the

impact of Heathrow.

49.

Because of potential flood problems the Council has had to defer the

construction of a Day Community Centre until flood alleviation works are
completed.

The Council remain fully committed to the Centre.

50.

A second equipped play area is to be provided on land at Albany Park.

51.

The Council would aim to provide adequate representation for the area both

through a Parish Council and additional Council representation.

David Wilshire MP (Soelthorne^

52.

Parliamentary representative of 1200 electors affected by draft propsals,

and the purpose of his appearance was to represent views of community and
people, not of local government.

In two elections no evidence of disatisfaction

with existing arrangements.

53.

There is a strong desire on part of people to stay where they are.

number of letters received and copies were submitted.
proposals (13 in all,

A

All oppose the draft

a number of whom have written directly to the

Commission). The message from the Trading Estate is "leave us where we are".

54.

Local government cannot be either effective or convenient without the

support of those it exists to serve.

As a representative of local

inhabitants well placed to assess their wishes, he says that those he represents
are totally opposed to the draft proposals and wish to remain in Spelthorne.
The Commission should listen to wishes of local people above all else and
withdraw its draft proposals.
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55.

The Residents' Association, operating within his constituency, and the

Surrey and Spelthorne Councils have total support.

In assessing bids by other

Authorities the message was 'beware of promises'.

56.

Spelthorne is in the Metropolitan Police Area.
(i)

Two points:-

activities on the Trading Estate are bound up with the Air-port and

there must be merit in the same force covering both areas;

(ii)

the Metropolitan Police Area has never been reduced and therefore a

move of part of the area outside Spelthorne would not result in a unified
Police area.

57.

Worth considering who is making bid for what - silence should not be

interpreted as-' support for change.

Rev J Hall.

58.

Vicar of St Thomas, and Chairman. Colnbrook Residents' Association

Attempts to estabish a single civil parish do not just date back to 1941

(when Colnbrook Residents' Association was first established).
ecclesiastical parish covering the area has existed since 1852.

An
There are

records showing attempts to recognise the reality of a single community in
administrative terms in 1895 and 1905.

The area was originally divided between

Bucks and Middlesex.

59.

The Residents' Association has attempted to reflect community interests and

community needs, which extend over the whole area. Unification in one sense
already exists - it is the area bounded by the K4, K25 and Wraysbury Reservoir.

60.

The evidence of the ballot supports administrative unification -

that is

the first concern.

61.

Although the ballot appears to support Slough and Bucks, whatever decision

is taken, it will upset someone.
number of people.

Perhaps it should attempt to upset the least

To leave things as they are would succeed in upsetting most

people!
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Mr.Kenneth King. Hon Secretary. Colnbrook Residents' Association

62.

His personal belief was that the prime requirement was for one County.

pressure for unification has already led to improvement.

The

Although sympathising

with case of Bucks he would accept the verdict of the ballot.

63.

He had been surprised to hear Mr Wilshire assert that all his

constituents expressing views had supported Spelthorne.

The ballot has conclusively pointed the way.

Mrs. Jovce Stoker.Hon Secretary. Povle Residents' Association

64.

Suggested that

the area known as Brands Hill is not part of Colnbrook and

that it was not considered to be so when it was transferred with Langley and
Slough into Berkshire.

65.

The vast majority of Surrey residents wish to remain in Surrey.

After

attending meetings organised by the three counties, a number of Poyle residents
felt they would be at a disadvantage in either Buckinghamshire or Berkshire.

66.

Schools and bus routes into Staines would only be kept on if viable.

The

library service would go. The refuse service would not be as good as at
present.

67.

Spelthorne more sympathetic and protective on aircraft noise.

Services of

Metropolitan Police which are valued would be lost.

68.

Strength of feeling at Poyle Residents' AGM led to door to door survey.

Due to time factor not able to call on every house or to make calls back,
however 389 signatures obtained - 14 for Buckinghamshire, 54 for Berkshire and
319 for Surrey.

69.

A number of residents do feel it might benefit Cplnbrook to be under one

Council and County.

If "he Commission consider that to be the case let the

County be Surrey and the Council Spelthorne.

Mr David Kerridee. Chairnan. Poyle Residents' Association
70.

Some authorities have expressed statements of intent which they cannot hope
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to fulfil.

Best way to judge future is by reference to the way each Authority

administers its part at present.

Berkshire: Westfield/Brands Hill

71.

All available land developed with close packed housing.

'Green Belt' land in Slough.
or terminals.

No protection for

No support against aircraft noise, night flights

Area cut off from Slough to some degree by the M4, but Colnbrook

Village and Poyle totally separated from Slough down what is a side road.

Schooling fair.

Policing is not easy with area divided.

Slough Town Hall and most of the Council Offices are on the other side of
Slough, and difficult to reach, as is the East Berks Health Authority Hospital
at Wexham Park

Buckinghamshire The Village

72.

Has a better record on Green Belt but allowed much of the old High Street

area to be spoilt by unsuitable building.
Conservation Area.

It was far to late to propose

a

Still allowing housing development to spoil the village

including one with access to Bridge Street, an Accident Black Spot.

Good

combined school in Colnbrook, but further education in Buckinghamshire will soon
(with closing of Iver School) only be available at Chalfont, an impossible
journey.

High Street just resurfaced, but neglected for years.

"Access only"

traffic rule means that 90% of Poyle residents cannot go through the High
Street without breaking the law. There were plans for a Community Centre, but
the village must find half of the cost - a daunting task.

Some Bucks services are as far away as High Wycombe and Aylesbury, but South
Bucks' Offices are in central Slough.
village, which is on a side road.

Brands Hill is about a mile from the

Policing from Slough is more difficult and

the hospital is also an extra mile away.

There is a small but good Health

Centre in the village, shared with Poyle.
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Surrey: Colnbrook End and Fovle

73.

The Authority has a good record on the "Green Belt", and all of Colnbrook

End has been protected by a Conservation Area for some years.

Bath Road and other roads and paths better maintained, although those on Poyle
Trading Estate badly need attention.

A major improvement scheme is about to

start.

Mr Kerridge outlined the range of education services available and the
accessibility of these through subsidised transport.

He referred to

communication with Staines and said it is the preferred shopping centre for
many.

Housing policy is constructive and relevant.

A Day Care/Community Centre is in

contemplation when a suitable site is available.

The area is well served by the Metropolitan Police, and the positive approach
by Surrey and Spelthorne to Heathrow is appreciated.

The area is separated from Slough and Berkshire by the M4. Slough is a fully
unparished Borough (sic) and there is no wish to follow the fate of the villages
swallowed up by Slough's housing and commerce.

The area is in the middle of the Coin Valley Regional Park, which is supported
by everyone but Slough.

If the Bucks part of the village wants a 'united' community regardless of the
County,

it should be in Surrey.

Wish is to remain in Surrey and for the

village to come into Surrey if they wish to do so.

To leave the village in

Bucks will still divide the community, and to put the village in Berks would
divideit totally.

The statement had been prepared by Mr Kerridge. He believes it represented the
views of his Association and that the Association was expressing the view of an
overwhelming number of residents.
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Mrs Rosalind Wlngrove. Chairman. South Bucks District Council, represents
Colnbrook and Tver on Bucks County: Council

74.

Chairman of Colnbrook Local Authorities Action Committee since 1981. This

comprises three Counties, three Districts and a Parish, all with administrative
functions in Colnbrook.
becoming a

A measure of co-operation achieved to improve what was

derelict village, dying from the centre.

Three tasks necessary:- to

improve amenities; better shopping facilities, a new Community Centre and some
off street car parking.

75.

Some measure of success but traffic experiments have not yet provided

solutions.

There have been improvements in amenities, with Chemist's Shop and

Doctor's Surgery, a car park has been identified,and ways have been found to
provide a Community Centre.
could

This should help necessary village unity,which

best be achieved by one community in one county.

Supports Bucks

proposals.

Mr Philip Dunhill.Conservative Party Agent. Beaconsfield and Slough

76.

The competition between authorities is perhaps motivated by factors related

to land loss and rateable values.

Attitudes to an extent are coloured by tribal

loyalties.

77.

In his view and that of his Association, unification under one parish is

wholly desirable.

The South Bucks solution would be most appropriate.

The

significance of the Poyle Industrial Estate has the qualities of a red herring.
The status quo is not an option.

Mr Douglas Robertson. Chairman. Surrey County Council

78.

Territorial and financial ambitions have not motivated Surrey.

Anyway

matter now has to be tested in terms of proposed legislation on local government
finance.

There is to be standardisation of the business rate and distribution

on a national basis.

Influence of Heathrow is significant.

Area looks to the

east and south east.

79.

Surrey County Council is experienced in dealing with theproblems of

Heathrow.

It is measuring up to the problems of the industrial estate.

On
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planning it has relevant and effective constraint policies.

It is experienced

in the ways of Parish Councils.

Miss Barbara Pattman. Chairman. Surrey County Council. General Purposes
Committee^ with special responsibility for boundary matters

80.

Shared view that Colnbrook should be one.

Surrey's intention is not to be

divisive and it had reached its decision after listening to the views of the
people in the village, .as witnessed by the opinion poll.

Mr Milton, resident and businessman

81.

Lived in village for 20 years.

Worked in Slough and Staines.

Access

easier from Bucks and Berks than through Surrey.

Officers of Slough not as concerned as others with aircraft noise.
density higher in Slough.

Housing

Initially Slough did not appear to want Colnbrook.

Conceded that trading estates were better administrated in Slough.

82.

Surrey research not representative.

any greater advantage.

South Bucks does not appear to offer

Residents might use Slough, Staines or Hounslow.

didn't want to be part of Slough.

He

One thing was certain, however, it is one

community.

Ms A Thompson resident^ •

83.

Lives in Brands Hill, works on Poyle Trading Estate, shops in Slough,

attends drama group in CoJ'.nbrook.

She is a member of the village -

pretty, it is not ideal, but it works.

it is not

It provides a range of social and

cultural activities available to, and used by the whole community.

84.

Lives in Berks now, does not want to transfer to Surrey.

Advocates a

single community in Slough.

Mr J B Clarke, former Headmaster Colnbrook C of E School

85.

Recited the difficulties experienced over the years in settling differences

between education authoriti.es, problems of transport,and efforts necessary to
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achieve sufficient agreement for service delivery.

Problems of cross charging

would continue to exist, but would be less in one authority.

That should be

Berks.

Mr Laurence Tucker, resident Soelthorne area of Colnbrook. Church Warden

86.

Colnbrook is one community it should be in one County, that County should

be Berkshire.

He lives on the Toll House Estate and in his opinion, the views

represented by the Residents' Association are not unanimous.

Mr G Gregg, resident of Povle

87.

Very satisfied with the services of Spelthorne and Surrey.

bussing to Stanwell.

88.

There is good

There is an affinity achieved by like minds.

Boundary doesn't exist in community of Colnbrook.

If community wishes to

join together it will, eg Scouts, but sometimes there is a lack of overall
community spirit, eg Silver Jubilee.

Mr Brian McNess. East Berks District Health Authority

89.

Favours Colnbrook being in Berks,

it would facilitate collaboration in

dealing with the elderly, mental health and other activities of common interest
with the social services,if there was a single authority.

Although the majority

of area in Berkshire,there is at present a degree of overlap.

An occupational

health service is provided on the industrial estate on an agency basis.

He did

not dispute that if 'co-terminosity' was achieved with another District" health
Authority there could be benefit in collaboration with Social Services.

Mr Ron Dewitt. Leader. Berkshire County Council

90.

Did not accept misplaced criticism by Surrey.

Berkshire were actualities.

The promises made by

There is some evidence of infighting in the

Resident" Association so far as Poyle is concerned - who speaks for whom?
Berkshire and Slough are efficient, effective and genuine.
Commission has got it right.

The Boundary

He looks forward to confirmation, so that

implementation can proceed.
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Mr Murray Rowlands. Surrey County Council Member for Stanwell. Stanwell Moore.
Poyle and Colnbrook End.

91.

Having listened viiry carefully, he felt there was some hypocricy in some of

the views and representation now being made.

As a local councillor, his

experience and knowledge of the area supported Surrey's view.

Mr R Rodgeson. Buckinghamshire County Council

92.

Spoke in support of case put by Buckinghamshire.

Mr R Angell. Povle resident

93.

All areas of the village seemed to enjoy a similar standard of service. He

supported Surrey.

It i:s cheaper.

Mr Michael Ravner Member Colnbrook Residents' Committee and Povle Residents'
Committee

94.

Does not agree with the views advanced on behalf of Poyle Residents'

Association. He was Chairman of the Boundary Sub-Committee of Colnbrook
Residents' Committee.

95.

Original Colnbrook Residents Assocation was established in 1947 in

recognition of and in an effort to achieve the necessary co-ordinated approach
to, the many problems of the area.

The original Association foundered in the

early 1980's through fati.gue and frustration.

96.

The history of boundary changes with Surrey and Berks has not helped.

Similar housing has been developed at both ends of the area.
been a failure of communication with the Toll Gate residents.
still is a need for a single Parish Council.
diversion.

There has perhaps
There was and

Poyle residents have created a

There is not much to choose between the authorities.

been struggles with Spelthorne and Surrey.

There have

He does not accept some of

statements from Surrey.

In the boundary ballot he gave his personal vote to Bucks, but he will accept
the final verdict.
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He was surprised to hear Mr Wilshire say that he had received no representations
from non-constituents.

The Colnbrook residents on the boundary have been

active.

What matters now is centralising in a single Parish, but not in Surrey.
Colnbrook matters.

Mr F Casey, local resident

97.

He had listened carefully to the various policies but does not think Berks

was realistic and South Bucks could do better.

Surrey seemed most responsive.

Mr B Underbill, local resident

98.

Wants to remain in Spelthorne which provides excellent services.

If

unification cannot be achieved in that authority, then the only alternative is
to leave the boundaries as they are.

Mr M Wheeler, resident and trader

99.

Village badly served by both industry and local government.

Residents Association does embrace all three parts of the area.
government is fragmented.
authorities.

Local

Three separate local government areas and two police

The results were (i)

with traffic problems (iii)

The Colnbrook

inadequate planning (ii)

policemen from different forces

failure to deal
(iv)

duplicate

proposals for a much needed Community Centre.

100.

Past poor performance attributable in part to fact that each county only

takes cognizance of its part of area - more clout is needed and can only be
achieved by cohesion.

101.

The residents ballot was conducted in as fair a manner as possible and

gave a clear answer - one community and one authority.

The Local Authorities' Joint Action Committee has not been a success.
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Commenting on individual authorities' suggestions:-

(i)

Bucks has becm weak on planning, but its support for a village hall

demonstrates a real effort

(ii)

Berks has permitted 'wall to wall' planning and must try harder, but

on other services has a good record.

(iii)

Spelthorne - has very few family dwellings, roads poor, haphazard

development allowed in industrial area.
Poyle Primary School for 30 pupils.

Education a bright spot with

Fallen down on Community Hall because

of failure to do homework on flood plain.

(iv)

Surrey and Spelthorne are motivated by rateable value from

industrial estate s.nd have little feeling

for the residents.

There is one community and there should be one authority with a Parish Council.

Mrs Gill Norman, resident Toll House Estate

102.

Has lived there since 1964. She is totally satisfied, wishes to stay,and

would like one community.' Non can give as good an answer as Spelthorne.

Mr_s_ Rosemary Wheeler, resident

103.

Supported Parish Council - Spelthorne.

Mrs S Gordon South Bucks CC and Iver Parish Council

104.

As a local resident she would very muclvwelcome a Parish Council.

On her

experience of Iver Parish it could hold public sessions where local people could
express their views direct. A Parish Council has influence at District level.
South Bucks is experienced in this activity.

It is essential that the area is

united in one county and that should be Bucks.
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Mr D McDougald. Foyle resident

105.

As a newcomer to the area he had not been impressed by the Bucks and Berks

presentations, neither of which contained

plans for roads and schools.

urbanisation of Slough should not be allowed to spread.

The

The Surrey scheme for

Poyle Road has taken fifteen years and should not be delayed.

He wished to

remain in Surrey.

Mr D Jones. Tver Parish Council

106.

He would regret the loss of part of Colnbrook from Iver Parish, but he

believed the best interests of the whole area would beserved by unification.

107.

The present Parish is faced with a range of problems, traffic, gravel

extraction, rubbish disposal, shopping facilities and noise pollution.

To

respond adequately it is necessary to have a representative group looking
overall with the ability to exercise influence on the responsible authorities.
A Parish Council for Colnbrook is the right answer and it would be a tragedy if
unification took place without a single parish.

Mr K King. Colnbrook residenfand Hon Secretary. Colnbrook Residents' Association

108.

He referred to the ballot.

Although only a 25% return,

a majority were

clearly in support of single authority.

Which authority was less clear but the

preference appears to be for Berkshire.

He has spoken to a large number of

people and there is no doubt that the wish is to be united for administrative
purposes.

109.

There are a variety of community interests to which all contribute, to

hold the community together:- the clubs, the wives' group, pre school group,
amateur dramatics, flower arrangements.

110.

A small hard core wish to remain within their existing authorities, and

their campaigning has had a divisive effect.
problems and emotions run high.

Residents are now too close to

The Boundary Commission should make its

decision.
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Mr Nurse.Poyleresident:

111.

He had been in the area for twenty years.

'overwhelming* evidence; of ballot.

He did not accept the

He was opposed to transfer out of Surrey.

And resented some of the assertions made on behalf of the community.

Closed 8.20.pm.

112.

A number of written submissions were given in support of statements made.

A list is attached as Annex B.

113.

Since the meeting closed a letter has been received from the Economic and

Transport Planning Group, Consultant acting on behalf of the Thames Water
Authority, in support of Berkshire County Council's proposals.

114.

Thames Water considers that the whole of the Colnbrook/Poyle area,

including the Poyle Trading Estate and land south of Morton Road, should be
within one borough for s.drainistrative co-ordination.

115.

Poyle.it is stated, is isolated from the built-up areas of Spelthorne and

South Bucks and therefore Thames Water supports the incorporation of Poyle and
Colnbrook within the same administrative boundaries as the adjoining settlements
of Brands Hill and Slough.

116.

It is claimed that land south of Horton Road is functionally related to

the Poyle area and that It would therefore be prudent to allow for a possible
future extension of the Trading Estate.

In fact Thames Water have identified a

potential development sice slightly further to the south which it is suggested
could form a boundary.

r

.rhis forms a triangle of land bound to the north by

Horton Road, to the east by the disused railway and to the west by the Wraysbury
Reservoir.

To the east of the disused railway is a Site of Special Scientific

Interest, forming another triangle of land which lies just south of Horton Road
and is bounded on the wesit by the disued railway on the east by the Wraysbury
Relief Channel between the Relief Channel and the M25 motorway there is a small
area of unoccupied land.

Southern Water has suggested that the S.S.S.I should

remain in Spelthorne as it is functionally related to other S.S.S.I land.

117.

I turn now to an attempt to assess what I have read heard

and seen in the

light of paragraph 14 and of Annex B to DOE Circular 33/78.

118.

Is local government in the Brands Hill, Colnbrook and Poyle area

convenient and effective?

The need to constitute an action Committee of six

local authorities and a parish council is persuasive evidence that convenient it
is not.

Mrs Rosalind Wingrave, Chairman of the Action Committee, said some of

the remedial action has been successful but various traffic experiments have not
yet provided a successful solution.

Although a number of Spelthorne residents

expressed themselves as being satisfied with the services they receive,the
general tenor of the meeting was clear - there is room for improvement.

In the

letter dated 27 March 1987, setting out the Commission's draft proposals,
paragraph 9 contains the sentence "The Commission were of the opinion that the
area clearly suffered from being split between seven local authorities." I have
not seen or heard anything that contradicts that view.

119.

Although there are at least two Residents' Associations, I believe there

is sufficient community of interest within the area of Brands Hill, Colnbrook
and Poyle to justify the claim that it can and should be treated as a whole.
The housing developments to the east of the area at Poyle and to the west at
Brands Hill together with the operations of three separate District Authorities,
have created divisionsthat makes it possible to distinguish differences within
the community.

These differences have perhaps been aggravated by the necessary

activities of the Boundary Commission, a possible limited rivalry between the
two Residents Associations, and what Mr Dunhill the Conservative Party Agent for
Beaconsfield and Slough, described as 'tribal loyalties'.

These factors are

more than outweighed by the facts that (i) it was necessary to establish the
Local Authorities Colnbrook Action Committee; (ii)

on the evidence of Mr

Pullen, Buckinghamshire County Council the Action Committee (on which all
Authorities were represented) concluded that "the interests of the villagers of
Colnbrook, including Poyle and Brands Hill, would be best served and solutions
to the various problems made much easier if all the area were to be made into
one parish within one authority";

(iii)

the existence of the ecclesiastical

parish covering the whole area since 1852; and

(iv)

the evidence of

Ms A Thompson and others that the social life of the community such as the drama
club, flower arangements and youth organisations still draw support'from, and
provide facilities for, the overall community.
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120.

Annex B to Circular 33/78 also refers to a sense of separation from other

areas as a possible factor in assessing community of interest.
from Mr Pullen of Bucks "

I borrow again

Colnbrook/Poyle/Brands Hill is an outpost.

cut off from the main areas of Slough, Spelthorne and South Bucks".

It is

The M4, M25

and the reservoirs to the south do reinforce the impression of a separate and
distinguishable community.

Mr David Kerridge Chairman, Poyle Residents

Association did suggest that Colnbrook Village and Poyle are totally separate
from Slough down a side road (the B3378).

In fact, there is an area of

continuous development stretching from the M4 facing north onto the London Road
and continuing down the 'side road' into the Colnbrook area of South Bucks.
There is only a very small gap in residential development in the South Bucks
area before continuous development resumes and carries on into Colnbrook
through to Poyle in the east.

On the other side of the M4 there is continuous

development through to Slough Town Centre.

The existence of the motorways, the

reservoirs and mineral workings to say nothing of the Heathrow operations,all
serve to reinforce the existence of Brands Hill/Colnbrook/Poyle as a 'special'
and separate place.

121.

The 'shape' of local government•in the area is not satisfactory in that

there is a separation of functions and administration over an area which for
economic, environmental planning, highways, traffic and social/cultural
purposes, asks and needs to be dealt with as a whole.

Even those who profess to

prefer the 'status quo' t:o a change of local authority area concede that there
would be advantages in a "unified" village.

On the question of size, none of

the Counties would be more than marginally affected by the loss of their part or
by the addition of the other parts of the area.

Of the three Districts, South

Bucks would be most affected by the loss of its present stake in the area but
would nevertheless remain, without any other alterations, a viable authority in
population and resource terms.

122.

The lack of coherent overall policy in the past has resulted in

development "control", that justified Ms Thompson in her statement that "as a
village it is not pretty, it is not ideal".

The declared intention of the

Southern Water Authority f.o attempt to extend the area of the Poyle Industrial
Estate could give rise to additional environmental and traffic problems that
could have a bearing on community developments.

All the Authorities are

participants in the S.E.R. PLAN Group,live with the existence of Heathrow and
are bound by "Green Belt" policies. It would make sense if a single County and
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District had overall responsibility certainly for the residential area and
perhaps for the industrial estate.

There are additional considerations that

need to be taken into account when settling a view as to which local authority
should contain the estate.

123.

Means of communication and transport facilities are not good but are very

necessary because Brands Hill/Colnbrook/Poyle are certainly not

self contained

communities Staines in Spelthorne and Slough itself provide major shopping
centres.

There is no obvious or easy route between the area and the rest of

South Bucks, although Tver Parish Council seems to succeed in serving its part
of the area.

Conflicting views have been expressed about the comparative

accessibility of Slough and Staines.

There is possibly not much to choose

between the two with Staines marginally the favourite with Poyle residents.
Slough clearly the best for Brands Hill, and perhaps marginally so for Colnbrook
centre.

The public transport to Staines seems to some degree to depend on a

local authority subsidy and concern has been expressed that if Poyle moves out
of Spelthorne then the subsidy will be lost.

The journey by car from Colnbrook

to Slough centre seemed easier than the journey from Staines to Colnbrook,but I
do not think there is very much to choose apart from the fact which was noted by
the Commission, that once over the M4, Brands Hill seems a natural continuation
of Slough.

As already noted both Slough and Staines are well endowed with

modern shopping centres.

124.

On accessibility of services, local facilities for the whole of the

community are available in recreational, social and medical terms in the
village.

The industrial estate and airport provide employment opportunities as

do Slough and Staines.

Administrative services for Slough and South Bucks

District are available in Slough, for the Poyle residents of Spelthorne.
Staines provides the centre.

Expressed another way, two thirds of the community

at present look to Slough for District local government services either from
South Bucks or Slough itself.

Education beyond primary stage involves travel.

All the authorities claim,no doubt with justification,that they will be able to
meet the needs of the area.

Mr Clark, former Headmaster of Colnbrook C of E

School, did state that present divisions have created problems in the past and
expressed support for a one authority solution.

125.

The size and distribution of the population within the area of isol&tion

provides a convenient unit for an effective civil parish.

As indicated in
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earlier paragraphs,and on the evidence of the bids now made by all the County
and District Councils, the area could be conveniently accommodated as a civil
parish in any of the three Districts.

South Bucks would be most signficantly

affected by the loss cf part of its existing parish.

126.

whatever solution is adopted, the consequential changes will have some

bearing on the financial resources and financial needs of the authorities
concerned, but not so dramatically as to affect the financial viability of the
'losing' authorities.

The financial significance of the industrial estate in

terms, of rateable valuti, may be exaggerated because of the operation of the rate
support grant formula and its equalisation element.

Mr Douglas Robertson,

Chairman, Surrey County Council, made the point that legislation at present in
Parliament relating to local government finance will mean the standardisation
of the business rate and its redistribution from the centre on a population
formula.

127.

All the elements of local government operating in the area at present have

geared themselves to providing the services for which they are responsible and
claim that their pattern of administration could conveniently be extended to
serve the rest of the area.

In fact the present pattern of administration was

criticised at the public meeting by Mr M Wheeler and others by reference to
planning highways and traffic management policing and duplication of effort.
Clark was critical of the education service.

Mr

In his support for Spelthorne and

Surrey Mr Kerridge was critical of the other authorites and their service
delivery.

This seemed to relate more to the quality of the services than to the

pattern of administration.

128.

Mr Brian McNess, on behalf of the East Berks District Health Authority,

did state that the work of the Health Service would be facilitated if the whole
community was in Berks arid this would be particularly helpful for the important
interface with social services.

There is a letter on file from the District

Planning Officer of the Hounslow and Spelthorne Health Authority stating that
the authority could not produce any reasons for opposing the Commission's draft
proposals.

129.

Since the public meeting a letter has been received stating that Thames

Water considers the whole of the Colnbrook/Poyle area, including the Poyle
Trading Estate and land south of Horton Road, should be within one borough for
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administrative purposes.

As Poyle is isolated from the built up areas of

Spelthorne and South Bucks,Thames Water supports the unification of Colnbrook
and Poyle in Slough.

This seems to be more related to the development ambitions

of the authority than to its direct role as a provider of services.

130.

Berkshire claims that the Thames Valley Police Authority supports the

Commission's draft proposals.
Buckinghamshire.
at the meeting.

This has been disputed on behalf of

The division of the policing of the area did attract criticism
Mr Wilshire, MP made the point that activities on the Trading

Estate are linked up with Heathrow Airport and suggested it was sensible to have
the same force covering both areas which is the case at present.

The wishes of the inhabitants

131.

Paragraph 14 of DOE circular 33/78 refers to the "wishes of the

inhabitants".

Mr David Wilshire, MP (Spelthorne) expressed strongly from

personal experience his belief that local government cannot be either effective
or convenient without the support of those it exists to serve.

He offered

evidence in the form of constituency letters and canvassing experiences that
residents and electors in the Spelthorne part of the area are opposed to any
changes that would result in their transfer to another local authority area.
This view was supported by the evidence of the Surrey/Spelthorne canvass and
the Poyle Residents' Association's petition.

It was also echoed by some, but

not all, the Poyle residents who spoke at the Public Meeting.

The Poll

conducted by the Colnbrook Residents Association extended over the whole area
and produced a different result.

A significant majority of those voting were in

favour of togetherness, and a majority, but not an overall majority, were in
support of the Slough/Berkshire solution.

At the Public Meeting there seemed to

be overall support for a single community, with advocates for all three
solutions and

a strongly expressed view from some of the Poyle residents

against any transfer out of Spelthorne/Surrey, together with hostility to
Slough, almost echoing Sir John Betjeman's "Come, friendly bombs, and fall on
Slough.

132.

It isn't fit for humans now".

The wishes of the inhabitants are divided, but there seems to be an

overall wish for unity.

As the Rev J Hall, Chairman, Colnbrook Residents'

Association, said 'whatever decision is made, it will upset someone; to leave as
is would upset most."
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132.

My brief contained a number of questions, which are dealt with in turn at

a. b. and c below.

a.

"The extent to which the areas of Brands Hill, Colnbrook and Poyle

(with or without its Trading Estate) or parts thereof constitute one
community and the strength of any community of interest".

133.

In spite of the existence of two residents associations offering

different views I am whally persuaded that there is a single community formed by
history, geography and the pattern of social life.

There are problems common to

the whole area that need to be dealt with by an overall approach.

This has been

recognised by local government in the establishment of the cumbersome Joint
Action Committee.

It is possible that the division of the area between three

separate local government areas

has been a factor in the establishment of a

separate residents' association for Poyle.
fact that they have

134.

Its existence does not alter the

common interests and common problems.

Different considerations apply to the Poyle Trading Estate. Its catchment

area for employment purposes is wider than the Brands Hill/Colnbook/Poyle
residential area.

Its activities are directed to needs outside the area and the

main escape route for traffic from the estate is to the south east via the M25
motorway, junction 14.

Mr Pullen of Bucks said his authority now included it

in its bid "for convenience, not from conviction" Mr Philip Dunhill described it
as a "red herring".

Mr Wilshire, MP made the point that because of its close

connections with Heathrow it made sense for it to be in the same Police
Authority area as the Airport.

The Estate is in the area and

it does to some

degree have a bearing on community activities. It is a very close neighbour of
the Poyle residential area and, as stated on behalf of Southern Water,it is
isolated from the built-up areas of Spelthorne and South Bucks. It is not part
of the community although there is some community of interest.

b.

"If there is one main community in the area concerned, where its

boundaries lie, whether it should be united in one County and District
and, If so, which; and whether you would wish to recommend that the
District Council concerned should then undertake a parish review to
determine whether the area should have parish status".
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135.

Which authority and.where the boundaries should be?

in any one authority area rather than not at all.

Better to be united

In the words of the

Commission's own draft proposal "on balance Slough".

In the overall poll

conducted by the Colnbrook Residents' Association, more favoured that solution
than either of the others, the lines of communication and direct links with the
rest of the authority area are strong, and administrative facilities are more
easily available in that direction for a majority of the community.

In fact,

some already look to Slough, either to the offices of South Bucks or Slough
Borough.

Slough has some experience in working with Parish Councils.

Spelthorne has not.
Slough,

Although the M4 divides Brands Hill from the rest of

it is not isolated from the rest of the town in anything like the

same degree as Colnbrook and Poyle are isolated from South Bucks and
Spelthorne.

136.

The boundary to the north can conveniently follow the M4 and to the east,

of the Greater London boundary, until such time as it is convenient to consider
using the,M25.

In the light of what I have written above about the Poyle

Trading Estate 1 have considered suggesting the Poyle Channel as the southern
boundary.

There is, however, some new industrial development to the north of

the channel that intrudes into the residential area of Poyle.

The existence of

the Estate does have a bearing on the environmental and traffic problems of the
rest of the area under consideration.
Spelthorne.

It is isolated from the remainder of

It could more conveniently be dealt with by being in one local

authority area and that would not obtain if the Poyle Channel is used as a
boundary. The policing point is not sufficiently persuasive to override the
other considerations.

I believe the Trading Estate should follow the rest of

the area.

137.

There are two possibilities the Commission's own draft proposal and the

suggestion from Berkshire, in its response to the Commission's proposal, that
the line of the boundary should follow the M25 as far south as the current
Berkshire boundary at Hythe End.
a convenient and obvious boundary.

There is some attraction in taking the M25 as
The point has been made on behalf of Thames

Water that the land to east of Wraysbury River, including an SSSI, is
functionally related to other Green Belt land in the Colne Valley and could, in
Thames Water's opinion remain within Surrey.
public meeting.

The issue was not raised at the

I do not consider that the area of community of interest in the
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sense of separation from other areas extends beyond the line of ~he
Wraysbury River and the northern rim of the Wraysbury Reservoir.

I therefore

recommend that that should be the boundary.

I am wholly persuaded i:hat the area should have parish status.

A declaration of

of intent has already been made by Berkshire in its comments on the Commission's
draft proposals enclosed with the Chief Executive's letter of 1st July 1987.
c. "The consequential changes should an alteration of administrative
boundaries be recommended, to the electoral arrangements at parish,
district and county levels".

138.

I have no detailed knowledge of the electoral arrangements in the

constituent authorities.

In the circumstances I can do no better than suggest

the adoption of the recommendation of the receiving authorities as they have to
live with the consequences.

Berkshire has stated that the addition of Colnbrook

and Poyle would bring an additional 1968 electors into Slough Borough, which
currently comprises 11 electoral- divisions with an average electorate of 6676,
the smallest of any Berkshire district.

The extra electorate would have to be

absorbed without creatirg an extra seat,by adding it to the Langley East seat
and then redividing the electorate of the Langley East, Langley West and Slough
Central electoral divisions.

This would give an average electorate of 7600

for the three divisions.

139.

At District level the intention would be be amalgamate the area with

Langley Borough Ward

giving a total electorate of about 6,000 returning 3

Councillors.

1^0.

A scheme will need to be devised to create the proposed new Parish.

141.

I am grateful to your officers for the assistance they have given me, to

the local authorities for their patience and collaboration at the public meeting
and to those residents of the area who took the trouble to make their views
known.

Yours faithfully

tf U JACKSON
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Annex B

Written Statements at Brands Hill/Colnbrook/Poyle
Public Meeting, 27th January 1988

1.

Joint statement on behalf of Buckinghamshire County Council, South Bucks

District Council and Iver Parish Council by Mr David Pullen, County Secretary
and Solicitor, Buckinghamshire County Council.

2.

Surrey County Council - Mr Alistair Stone, Chief Executive

3.

Spelthorne Borough Council - Mr Davis, Leader

4.

Mr David Wilshire MP (Spelthorne)

5.

Poyle Residents' Association - Mr David Kerridge, Chairman

6.

Poyle Residents Association, Mrs, Joyce Stoker, Hon Secretary

7.

South Bucks District Council - Mrs R Wingrove, Chairman

8.

Iver Parish Council - Mr D Jones, Chairman

